EFFECTIVENESS OF AN OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY-FOCUSED STROKE

TRANSITIONAL CARE PROGRAM IN AN INPATIENT

REHABILITATION FACILITY

By

Danniel Tapat

Bachelor of Science – Kinesiology California State University, East Bay 2016

A doctoral project submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the

Occupational Therapy Doctorate

Department of Brain Health School of Integrated Health Sciences The Graduate College

University of Nevada, Las Vegas May 2024 Copyright by Danniel Tapat, 2024

All Rights Reserved



Doctoral Project Approval

The Graduate College The University of Nevada, Las Vegas

May 3, 2024

This doctoral project prepared by

Danniel Tapat

entitled

Effectiveness of an Occupational Therapy-Focused Stroke Transitional Care Program in an Inpatient Rehabilitation Facility

is approved in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Occupational Therapy Doctorate Department of Brain Health

Donnamarie Krause, Ph.D. *Graduate Coordinator*

Jefferson Kinney, Ph.D. *Graduate Program Chair*

Alyssa Crittenden, Ph.D. Vice Provost for Graduate Education & Dean of the Graduate College

Abstract

Introduction: As a global health issue, stroke is one of the most common causes of disability for individuals around the world. The American Heart Association (2024) mentions that stroke is the fifth-highest cause of mortality and the top cause of disability in the United States. Objective: This project aimed to assess the change in the perceived readiness of individuals after implementing an occupational therapy (OT)-focused transitional care program for patients with stroke and their caregivers before returning home. Methods: The recruitment process for participants involved purposive sampling methods. The study utilized both the Readiness for Hospital Discharge Scale-Short Form (RHDS-SF) or Preparedness Assessment for the Transition Home After Stroke Instrument^{®s2018} (PATH-s) to assess the perceived readiness of individuals with stroke and their caregivers at an inpatient rehabilitation facility (IRF) before and after completing the Stroke Transitional Care Program (STCP). Results: An OT-focused STCP increased perceived readiness to return home before hospital discharge for patients with stroke; contrary, it did not significantly affect caregivers. Conclusion: The stroke population and the OT profession will benefit from further research to contribute to the limited body of knowledge and the continual application of STCP in practice.

Acknowledgments

Dr. Jonathan Legarte, OTD, OTR/L, CSRS Shirnice Villano, MSOT, OTR/L, C/NDT, CLT, CFNIP

Dedication

This doctoral capstone project is dedicated to my late grandmother, Marcelina Ujano Tapat. In addition to my parents and loved ones who have continuously supported me through my graduate journey.

Abstract iii
Acknowledgmentsiv
Dedicationv
List of Tablesx
Introduction1
Significance of Study and Relevance to Occupational Therapy2
Statement of Problem
Perceived Problem
Significance for Occupational Therapy4
Anticipated Outcomes for the Project
Need for Project
Problem/Population Intervention Outcome Question7
Operational Definitions7
Literature Review
Occupational Therapy and Stroke Rehabilitation
Existing Transitional Care Programs12
Barriers for Individuals Who Experienced a Stroke and Caregivers 17
Synthesis

Table of Contents

Statement of Purpose	
Hypotheses	
Problem/Population Intervention Outcome Question	
Theoretical Framework	
Methodology	
Agency Description	
Target Population, Sampling Design, and Recruitment Procedures	
Participants	
Approach and Study Design	
Methods and Procedures	
Developmental Phase	
Implementation Phase: Data Collection	
Outcome Phase: Data Management and Analysis	
Instrumentation	
Ethical and Legal Considerations	
Results	
Participants	
Individuals who Experienced a Stroke	
Caregiver	
Perceived Readiness to Discharge	

Quantitative Data for Individuals who Experienced a Stroke	
Qualitative Data for Individuals who Experienced a Stroke	
Quantitative Data for Caregivers	
Qualitative Data for Caregivers	
Discussion	
Application to Occupational Therapy	
Program Overview	
Readiness for Hospital Discharge for Individuals with Stroke	
Preparedness for the Transition Home After Stroke for Caregivers	52
Stroke Transitional Care Program Related to Theoretical Models	53
Limitations	55
Conclusion	
Recommendations	
Implications for Research	
Implications for Practice	57
Future Implications for OT	
Appendix A	59
Appendix B	60
Appendix C	71
Appendix D	88

Appendix E	
References	
Curriculum Vitae	

List of Tables

Table 1: Characteristics of the Sample of Individuals with Stroke	33
Table 2: Characteristics of the Sample of Caregivers	34
Table 3: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest RHDS-SF Items	36
Table 4: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Personal Status Questions from RHDS-SF	37
Table 5: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Knowledge Questions from RHDS-SF	38
Table 6: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Perceived Coping Ability Questions RHDS-SF	39
Table 7: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Expected Support Questions RHDS-SF	40
Table 8: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest PATH-s Items	43
Table 9: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest PATH-s Questionnaire	44

Introduction

According to The American Heart Association (2024), strokes are the fifth highest cause of mortality and the top cause of disability in the United States. A stroke is the result of an interruption of blood supply to the brain. There are three classifications of stroke: transient ischemic attacks, ischemic, and hemorrhagic strokes. A transient ischemic attack is a mini-stroke or a warning sign that a major stroke may occur, and symptoms last for less than an hour. Approximately 87% of all occurrences are ischemic strokes, which happen when there is a blockage in the blood vessels that deliver oxygen to the brain. Hemorrhagic strokes make up roughly 13% of stroke cases; this happens when a weak blood vessel bursts and blood leaks into the subdural areas of the brain (The American Heart Association, 2024). A stroke can significantly impact an individual's physical, cognitive, communication, and psychological abilities. One of the most common physical limitations that may happen is hemiparesis or hemiplegia, characterized by a partial or complete loss of motor function on one side of the body. Aphasia is one of the many possible cognitive communication consequences associated with a stroke, presenting with deficits in one or more areas of expressive communication, receptive language, and a decreased ability to perform bilateral tasks. Furthermore, individuals may experience psychological effects such as emotional instability, anxiety, and depression.

Although stroke is one of the leading causes of disability in the world that comes with many challenges, there is limited evidence supporting the use of transitional care programs within IRFs for this population. Nevertheless, developing and implementing a STCP at an IRF before discharge will increase the perceived readiness to return home for those who have experienced a stroke and their caregivers. The literature indicates that after this life-changing

experience, many people report decreased independence, increased caregiver burden, and hospital readmission, not to mention limited resources to assist in these areas.

Significance of Study and Relevance to Occupational Therapy

OT practitioners develop interventions to promote health, well-being, and participation ("OT practice framework", 2020). The American Occupational Therapy Association [AOTA] (n.d.) seeks to enhance OT practice, education, and research by establishing standards and advocating for its members, the OT community, and the public. OT, being an inclusive profession, aims to provide practical solutions that make it easier for people to engage in activities of daily living (ADLs). There is no gold standard or care and a recognizable gap in the literature regarding STCP in combination with OT. Concerning the principles of justice, beneficence, advocacy, and access, an OT practitioner must provide information and resources to those needing OT services to decrease obstacles to accessibility ("AOTA 2020 occupational therapy code of ethics", 2020). Furthermore, adding to existing literature may bridge the gap of greater possibilities while expanding the knowledge and involvement of the OT profession.

The American Occupational Therapy Foundation [AOTF] (n.d.) envisions a dynamic science that advances understanding to facilitate efficient, evidence-based OT. Their mission is to further OT science so that it can assist individuals in fully engaging in meaningful occupations. AOTF's goal is to increase the capacity for OT research, initiate partnerships between researchers and practitioners, broaden the organization's leadership role in the OT industry, and develop a structure to support the dissemination of research. Integrating evidence-based OT interventions such as a STCP enhances patient recovery. Overall contribution in different areas may benefit individuals who experience stroke and their caregivers in need. STCP

may enable them to participate in ADLs, offer better awareness of the risks associated with various treatments, and allow patients a more active role in planning their care.

Statement of Problem

Perceived Problem

Every 40 seconds, a stroke occurs in the United States, affecting approximately 795,000 individuals annually, and ranks among the world's major causes of adult disability and mortality (Camicia et al., 2022; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2023; Chen et al., 2021). Although stroke-related mortality rates have decreased due to medical advancements in stroke rehabilitation, Camicia et al. (2022) explain that disability is still a significant concern and that post-discharge care for those who have experienced strokes along with their caregivers is frequently insufficient and disorganized, leaving their needs unmet. Although IRFs offer interprofessional programs to educate family members about stroke treatment, family caregivers typically lack the essential training and support to provide sufficient care at home (Camicia et al., 2022). This insufficient transitional care gap leads to higher rates of avoidable preventable readmissions, increased safety risks, and higher healthcare expenses. During the time in an IRF, caregivers frequently lack the necessary expertise in this novel role to assess if they are ready to deliver care at home.

Significance for Occupational Therapy

This project aims to evaluate Southern Nevada adults and their caregivers' perceived readiness to transition from hospital to home following a stroke. An individual's perceived readiness to return home is a notable problem for the OT profession as this is recognized as one of the most challenging aspects of the rehabilitation process by individuals who have experienced a stroke and their caregivers (Pascual et al., 2018). Chen et al. (2015) mention that stroke-related adverse events, high caregiver burden, social isolation, and low quality of life were all linked to unmet needs in rehabilitation. The study identified the necessity of diverse learning

styles and formats, including didactic in-person sessions, hands-on skill-building, and positive interactions. OT practitioners view individuals through a holistic approach that adapts the environment, occupation, or both to the person who is a vital component of the therapy team. When a person goes through a life-changing event, like a stroke, an OT practitioner can assist them with reaching their goals. Lin et al. (2022) implemented transitional care to improve the independence, emotional and physical functioning of individuals who have experienced a stroke while supporting their caregivers. STCPs can incorporate function, adaptation, and occupational participation through the quality and quantity of education, including the need for reliable resources. It is within the ethical duty of an OT practitioner to provide quality resources to patients. If research has identified this area as a problem, the OT profession must take action.

García-Pérez et al. (2021) emphasize that OT practitioners focus on creating, maintaining, enhancing, and recovering everyday tasks and ADLs connected to meaningful occupations and performance skills based on the practice framework; OT addresses dysfunctions and improves one's health. Thus, the primary objective of an OT intervention plan is to improve the individual's quality of life and general well-being by helping reduce activity limitation and promote functional independence by providing support in becoming independent to perform ADLs by minimizing challenges and educating them on achieving the highest level of autonomy. Through the use of assistive devices, maintaining consistency in rehabilitation therapy, and connecting them with personal support, OT practitioners can help reduce activity limitations and promote functional independence. Additionally, stroke care includes preventative, rehabilitation, and participation constraints, especially before discharge from the hospital. OT plays a role in stroke rehabilitation at every stage, from providing family or social support to working directly with the patient through counseling. Initially focused on re-education and training in

fundamental and instrumental ADLs, occupational intervention focuses on sensory-motor and perceptual-cognitive performance skills. Later, the experts suggested that OT practitioners focus on individuals, social aspects, and integration interventions.

Anticipated Outcomes for the Project

The project's anticipated outcome is to develop and implement a STCP at Encompass Rehabilitation Hospital at Desert Canyon (EHDC), in addition to increasing perceived readiness for patients who experienced a stroke and caregiver to return home. The community site would receive a PowerPoint presentation about general stroke information, home modifications, adaptive techniques and equipment, medication management, nutritional education, and community resources through the STCP. At the end of each STCP, participants would receive a pocket-size quick reference stroke guide that includes all material discussed. EHDC staff would have access to the materials created to continue the STCP with their patients.

Need for Project

A needs assessment was completed through a literature review and informally through EHDC's staff and patients. Chen et al. (2021) reported that most individuals with stroke are released from the hospital and go home, but managing care at home while undergoing rehabilitation and recovery can be difficult for them and their family caregivers during this time. These circumstances make it more difficult for individuals to meet their recovery and rehabilitation objectives during this transition. To enable a triumphant return to the community, the impact that a stroke may have on the physical, psychological, and spiritual well-being of patients and their caregivers must be considered. The lack of preparedness of those who have suffered a stroke and their caregivers before discharge might exacerbate the absence of professional assistance for self-management of rehabilitation and recovery following a stroke.

The healthcare team assesses a patient's readiness for discharge based on a variety of clinical factors; however, patient's assessment of their preparedness may differ from those of their healthcare professionals, including a patient's safety, satisfaction, and achievement of medical, emotional, and social goals (Kaya et al., 2017).

Problem/Population Intervention Outcome Question

The problem/population intervention outcome question was, for families and individuals with stroke, will implementing a STCP at an IRF enhance perceived readiness to return home upon discharge? The literature review section will examine the question at hand more thoroughly.

Operational Definitions

- Stroke: Individuals admitted to EHDC with a stroke and caregivers preparing for discharge. The patient's medical condition and type of stroke were determining factors in measurement.
- OT- Focused Transitional Care Program: An OT-focused STCP developed to offer primary education and resources to individuals who have experienced a stroke and their caregivers. The RHDS-SF and the PATH-s measure it.

Literature Review

The following literature review explores numerous studies covering the effectiveness of transitional care programs for individuals who have experienced a stroke and their caregivers. The Person Environment Occupation (PEO) Model and the Transformative Learning Theory guided this review. It investigates the OT practitioner's role in stroke rehabilitation, existing transitional care programs, the challenges of individuals who have had a stroke, and their caregiver's struggles. Individuals might experience an abrupt shift in their lives, becoming dependent on family members and feeling unprepared to deal with their novel conditions or disabilities. Family members may be unfamiliar with their new caregiver duties and may suffer caregiver burden. Both the individual with stroke and their caregivers must prepare for the transition from the hospital to home.

Occupational Therapy and Stroke Rehabilitation

To examine implementation techniques and outcomes in OT and stroke rehabilitation, Murell et al. (2021) conducted a coping analysis. The authors found a benefit in using theories, models, and frameworks to guide implementing strategies and assessing outcomes. One of the most popular implementation strategies was the distribution of instructional materials. Previously established research has shown that influencing clinical practice patterns requires more than educational resources. OT practitioners frequently assess preparedness and identify barriers and facilitators while encouraging evidence-based practice. When implementation strategies ignore these facilitators and barriers, they fail to produce significant, long-lasting, practical improvements. Distribution of educational materials, readiness evaluations, educational outreach, and identifying facilitators and barriers were the most frequently utilized. The weakness of this study is that scoping reviews tend to have a bias in the topic of interest, and there needs to be

mention of the utilization of transitional care when it comes to OT. However, the advantage is that it supports the need for and importance of OT's role in stroke rehabilitation, whether it be a caregiver or an individual who recently experienced a stroke.

It is essential to assess the effects of these interventions as OT's unique approach and collaboration with individuals involved in the rehabilitation process are noteworthy. García-Pérez et al. (2021) executed a prospective randomized controlled clinical trial to assess if functional independence is enhanced when combining OT with standard care during hospital discharge following a stroke, as opposed to a control group that received only standard care. After thoroughly analyzing the scientific literature, the authors revealed that OT intervention may benefit patients with stroke before hospital discharge regarding caregiver burden and patient functional improvement. While some countries incorporate OT activities into the discharge process, with beneficial outcomes such as functional independence, existing models do not incorporate such therapies. Caregivers collaborated to develop an OT intervention program that would improve functional outcomes and facilitate an easier transition for individuals with stroke to return home by teaching them specific care and neurorehabilitation techniques. The weakness of this study is the possibility of biases that may have derived from the participant's adherence to treatment, which may have skewed the results. However, the study provides insight into the relationship between OT's role in transitional care in an IRF regarding the stroke population.

OT plays a crucial role in stroke rehabilitation, and it is essential to understand how to implement effective interventions. Puhr and Thomas (2015) discussed the different interventions administed by OT practitioners regarding transitional care for individuals with stroke in an IRF or hospital rehabilitation to home. Interventions included medication management, early discharge, and emotional support for patients and caregivers. In addition to continuing

rehabilitation, they exchanged information with the primary care physician, educated about stroke, secondary prevention, and provided the patient with community-based resources. Transitional care may influence post-stroke challenges, and it is possible that this care is being planned with certain aspects already in place before release. Preplanning is appropriate since transferring from one environment to the next entails planning for discharge. Evidence supporting the use of transitional care models in the stroke population is limited and often needs to be revised. Thus, there is a need for studies to be completed in the United States healthcare so that therapies can remain relevant, and the population highlights how critical it is to increase the body of knowledge about successful stroke rehabilitation. The weakness of this study includes difficulties identifying the causes and effects of any one activity due to the variety of treatments available and the need for more guidelines for implementing them. Therefore, there needs to be a specific method to incorporate the findings into practice to improve patient transitional care. However, there is evidence of the need to use STCPs and that multiple interventions may aid in the successful preparation before discharge.

Although the literature has shown success with transitional care, evaluating the outcomes of these interventions on an individual is essential. Sit et al. (2016) conducted a single-blinded, randomized controlled trial with 210 individuals who experienced a stroke. The researchers assigned participants to either the control group, which received usual care from physical and OT, or the patient empowerment intervention, a transitional care program in addition to usual care, to investigate the program's effects. They used self-reported instruments to see selfefficacy, self-management behavior, and functional recovery outcomes. The program consisted of two parts: small groups and a phone intervention. The groups went through several weekly topics, beginning with sharing their stroke journey and identifying personal strengths,

limitations, and support. Following a discussion on becoming stroke-safe for life, which included making lifestyle changes, managing vitals to prevent recurring strokes, and recognizing signs and symptoms. Other topics include developing or maintaining an active lifestyle, addressing precautions in the home environment, coping with chronic symptoms that could be physical or psychological, and ways to monitor or manage them. The healthcare professionals provided a personalized plan for managing their stroke and a workbook to the participants, who expressed similar barriers. Before discharging the patients, the medical staff provided them with a comprehensive review of all the topics covered. Finally, telephone follow-up to address help with perceived barriers they may have encountered while at home, along with encouraging and commending participants on adjustments made. Results show that the program improved selfefficacy, illness management, self-management behaviors, and functional recovery compared to the control. The weaknesses of the study were that it took a multi-face approach, making it difficult to determine which component of the program was practical, and this being a nurse-led study with OT as usual care. However, the study relied on self-report assessments for participants, as they are easy to administer and require minimal expertise or training. Moreover, the aim was to provide education, including several of the components mentioned in the program, which may be advantageous for developing a novel STCP.

The aforementioned articles focused on OT's role and relationship to stroke rehabilitation. With the constant increase in individuals who experience a stroke, it is imperative to understand implementation strategies and outcome measures that support OT's medical necessity in stroke rehabilitation (Murrel et al., 2021). It is noteworthy that OT takes a specialized cooperative approach with all parties involved in the recovery stage, and it is crucial to evaluate the impact of these interventions (García-Pérez et al., 2021). Given the discussion of

OT's role in stroke rehabilitation, OT practitioners must be well-versed in beneficial and practical interventions (Puhr & Thomas, 2015). Despite studies supporting the effectiveness of transitional care, it is essential to assess each person, as everyone is unique and requires different assistance (Sit et al., 2016). OT professionals often perform readiness assessments, successfully promote the application of evidence-based strategies, and identify obstacles. So, there is a high possibility that an individual will encounter an OT practitioner at one point in their recovery.

Existing Transitional Care Programs

Limited studies exist that discuss the use of transitional care programs with OT and the stroke population. Avci and Gozum (2021) performed a descriptive qualitative study to investigate the perspectives and experiences of caregivers of individuals with stroke involved in the Transitional Care Model Stroke Turkey discharge planning program. The researchers selected 23 caregivers using a purposive sampling method and conducted interviews to gather their experience with the program. The program included hospital and home visits, phone calls, and web-based training. The hospital staff provided education on all stages of stroke prevention; the website provided risk factors and how to manage medication during hospital visits. During home visits, staff evaluated the individual's environment and identified the barriers that needed addressing. Results showed satisfaction with interventions such as telephone calls and website access available around the clock, providing continuous resources. However, caregivers mentioned that other therapy options were more successful, such as home visits being the most beneficial of the interventions, and participants were pleased with the transitional care program. The weakness of this study was the methodology, as the focus was on the participant's success when they were in a home setting and did not focus on interventions before hospital discharge. However, the strength is that it provides insight to identify areas for development by observing

the effectiveness of a transitional care model personalized for those who experienced a stroke and their caregivers, which may guide the creation of a successful STCP.

Transitional care models can help recognize potential adverse outcomes and highlight the positive components that a STCP should include. Deng et al. (2020) conducted a pilot randomized controlled study with a blinded assessment to investigate the efficacy of an integrated transitional care program on health outcomes in individuals who experienced a stroke. The hospital stroke unit in China recruited 98 individuals between October 2018 and March 2019. Each participant underwent stroke unit-based care, consisting of acute medical care, early rehabilitation, and health education. Individuals in the intervention group received ongoing therapy at home from a multidisciplinary team, whereas patients in the control group received secondary stroke prevention. During home visits, rehabilitation therapists provided continuing stroke treatment and coordination of medication by general practitioners and nurses, in addition to self-management education concerning risk factors and warning signs of a stroke. Following discharge, all patients underwent follow-up interviews at four and eight weeks. Findings revealed that transitional care has a positive impact compared to secondary stroke prevention. The study only implemented the program in one country, which limits its generalizability to other settings. Moreover, the program needed to be longer to evaluate its long-term effects. However, the primary strength is that information about transitional care programs is viable and beneficial to health outcomes such as quality of life, ADLs, and caregiver burden, which all play a role in a person's perceived readiness to return home.

To develop a program plan for a theory- and evidence-based intervention in hopes of reducing caregiver burden among individuals with stroke, Hall et al. (2019) gathered data from qualitative interviews and two systematic reviews. Participants comprised six female caregivers

who provided care for 10 years or less. The first four steps of intervention mapping guided the development process, including needs assessment, identification of results and priorities, theoretical techniques and implementation choice, and program development. The suggested intervention 'Preparing is Caring' addressed this need by connecting caregivers to essential information, in addition to emotional and practical assistance. A single point of contact provided intervention before, during, and shortly following the patient's transition from hospital to home. It included theory-based components such as training packages with information and support for providers and staff, along with elements to help caregivers feel prepared. Results show that caregivers must feel prepared before and throughout the transitional period to reduce the burden. Some areas for improvement of the study were the nature of the procedure and the unexpected changes that require additional preparation, making it time-consuming, and their sample did not include individuals who experienced a stroke. However, the study may serve as a roadmap for structuring and including specific components of a novel STCP for caregivers.

While understanding how current programs are structured is crucial, examining how well these programs work on patient outcomes is vital. Wong and Yeung (2014) conducted a randomized control trial to test the effectiveness of a four-week transitional care program for patient-related outcomes, including quality of life and patient satisfaction, in addition to clinical outcomes such as functional performance, depressive symptoms, and healthcare utilization. Both intervention and control groups received routine hospital-based physical training programs within the first three weeks after discharge. The intervention group received the transitional care program before discharge, which lasted four weeks after discharge. The program had three components: holistic care, transitional care track, and holistic care managers. Specific needs of the participants were addressed during the holistic care treatments, including managing their

symptoms, preventing a stroke from reoccurring, improving physical function, encouraging healthy behavior, developing resilience, and managing their emotions. Researchers collected the baseline scores eight weeks following hospital release and four weeks following the conclusion of the transitional care program. The results demonstrated that a four-week transitional care program is sufficient for stroke patient's clinical outcomes after discharge. The program's length was one of the study's weaknesses, as the average stay at an IRF is two weeks or less, so the methodology may not be transferable. The use of data to enhance the approaches needed to satisfy the needs of the stroke population, such as the capacity for self-care, continued exercise, adherence to medication, and upholding a healthy diet, is one of the program's strengths.

Another study by Lin et al. (2022) conducted a two-arm parallel randomized controlled experiment to evaluate the effectiveness of a nurse-led health coaching program for stroke survivors and their caregivers in hospital-to-home transitional care in China. Characteristics of the 140 participants included those 18 years or older who experienced their first stroke, had intact cognition, were able to speak without aphasia, and were going to be discharged home in a week. Additionally, caregivers had to meet the minimum age requirement of 18. The hospital's baseline data collection randomly allocated each participant to the intervention or usual care group during the 12- and 24-week follow-ups. Data was placed into sequentially numbered and sealed envelopes to inform each dyad of their group assignment. The intervention included health coaching before discharge, establishing transitional care goals, improving self-care skills, modifying the home environment, improving physical function, and managing medication, in addition to managing and preventing stroke adverse events. The outpatient clinic completed weekly phone assistance and bi-weekly in-person coaching sessions as part of the follow-up intervention at week 12. Results showed that compared to the usual care group, there were

significant improvements in participants' quality of life, self-efficacy, stroke-related knowledge, decrease in hospital readmissions, and caregiver burden. The study's weaknesses stem from conducting it outside the United States and the choice of methodology. Nevertheless, the strengths include evidence that transitional programs positively affect outcomes related to stroke rehabilitation, specifically minimizing caregiver burden, and reducing the risk of unexpected hospital readmissions during the hospital-to-home transition.

Examining previously utilized models is essential for understanding how to develop an efficient STCP. Laws et al. (2021) conducted a qualitative descriptive study to collect caregiver and stroke survivor narratives about their experiences receiving transitional care to improve Naylor's Transitional Care Model. The authors recruited participants based on their literacy and cognition, in addition to whether they planned to go home after discharge from the IRF. The five focus groups the participants could choose from were caregivers-only, stroke survivors-only, or a combination group. Interviews focused on dyad involvement, complexity management, education, well-being, care continuity, and accountability. Instead of using real names, the researchers transcribed the interviews from audio recordings using participant codes. The findings demonstrated that stroke survivors' and caregivers' demands are not entirely satisfied by post-acute stroke care. They discovered that psychological and transportation difficulties were also highlighted, in addition to the topics described. Patient's and caregivers' engagement revealed a need for information, communication, and a single point of contact to facilitate interactions with professionals. Unmet self-care needs, financial stress related to unemployment or healthcare costs, and the need for caregiver assessments for readiness were some of the barriers to participation. Furthermore, participants mentioned needing assistance in physical health, addressing environmental factors, receiving services, resources, transportation, personal

care, ADLs, and engagement. The study's weaknesses include the volume of new information that participants were required to learn quickly and the lack of supplementary resources for postdischarge reference. The results support the idea that stroke is a chronic condition; in addition, individuals with stroke and caregivers should be supported by developing new transitional care models.

The articles of this section discussed some existing transitional care programs available for individuals who experienced a stroke and caregivers. A program aimed at reducing the burden for caregivers can adopt various methods such as in-person visits, hospital check-ups, phone calls, and web-based training to provide transitional care (Avci & Gozum, 2021). Clientcentered transitional care programs may yield better results than conventional treatments (Deng et al., 2020). Resources and tools, like training manuals and ongoing educational programs, may benefit individuals with strokes and caregivers in the hospital and after returning home (Hall et al., 2019). A holistic approach to treatment may help manage and treat symptoms, control and prevent stroke recurrence, enhance physical function, promote healthy behavior, build resilience, and manage emotions (Wong & Yeung, 2014; Laws et al., 2021). There were significant improvements in participant quality of life, self-efficacy, knowledge of stroke, reduction in hospital readmissions, and caregiver burden compared to the standard treatment (Lin et al., 2022). Future program development can benefit from an understanding of the many advantages and disadvantages of the transitional care programs that are currently in place.

Barriers for Individuals Who Experienced a Stroke and Caregivers

To establish a theoretical framework for enhancing stroke caregiver preparation based on the experiences of stroke family caregivers, Lutz et al. (2016) conducted a grounded theory study. The authors recruited English-speaking caregivers of patients diagnosed with first

ischemic or hemorrhagic stroke to discharge home as participants from two IRFs in the southeast of the United States. The authors conducted open-ended interviews to collect data during their stay at the IRF and six months after discharge. The findings revealed critical areas where families felt unprepared to take on the caregiver role following discharge from IRF. A plan for enhancing caregiver readiness was developed with a risk assessment of the patient and caregiver to identify along with prioritize gaps in the patient's demands and the caregiver's commitment and capacity. The methodology of this study is one of the weaknesses given that it imposes time constraints for future research and increases attrition by following up with individuals six months after discharge. Fortunately, this study's strength lies in its innovative approach to improving outcomes for those who have had a stroke and family caregivers, especially considering the current focus on enhancing care coordination, patient-centered care, and care transitions to help increase patient safety and lower readmission rates.

Experiencing a new disease, such as suffering from a stroke, can cause a significant amount of harm not only to the affected person but also to their loved ones. Chen et al. (2015) implemented an interpretative design to investigate the perspectives of community-dwelling first-time stroke survivors and their caregivers on their involvement in stroke rehabilitation. This study occurred in South Australian public hospitals from March to May 2013. It involved 22 English-speaking, first-time stroke survivors who had received at least four weeks of postdischarge therapy together with their caregivers. Data collection through in-person audiotaped semi-structured interviews covering topics such as experiences transitioning from the hospital to participant's homes and problems encountered in community care and rehabilitation. Results demonstrated a need for more communication and continuity of treatment in different settings after discharge. In addition, participants had inadequate health literacy and required basic

knowledge regarding strokes. Further, responses conveyed a belief that rehabilitation goals were constantly shifting during recovery and overlooked in busy clinical environments before hospital discharge. One of the study's weaknesses concerning the finding's generalizability may be the setting, and omitting non-English speakers narrows the understanding of what this population needs for individuals of different ethnic and culturally rich groups. The study provided insight into the support that individuals with stroke and caregivers require throughout the recovery process despite only discovering issues after patients left the hospital.

An additional study by Chen et al. (2021) synthesized qualitative results from research on stroke survivors' and informal caregivers' experiences in hospital-to-home transitional care using a systematic review and meta-synthesis. The results showed that because of the shorter hospital stay, participants and their caregivers had to take on more challenging care once they were discharged and returned home. Inadequate post-discharge assistance and gaps in discharge planning result in insufficient care for participants and caregivers, limiting their capacity to adjust to post-stroke changes. Individuals who have had a stroke and their caregivers require integrated transitional care that encourages shared decision-making and allows them to maintain their autonomy at home. Collaborations with those who have had strokes and caregivers improve discharge plans, boost expertise in navigating health and social care systems, and improve selfmanagement skills. Weaknesses include a wide range of data utilized through this review, which may need the most current information. The study's strength lies in its ability to make people aware of the gaps in transitional care and the importance of learning about clinical guidelines and protocols for discharge planning and transitional care. Transitional care will enable a collaborative approach with patients and caregivers to develop and provide tailored interventions.

This section explored the barriers faced by those who have had strokes and caregivers after being discharged to their homes. Upon release, caregivers assume increasingly demanding responsibilities due to shorter hospital stays (Chen et al., 2021). Family members stated they felt unprepared to assume the role of a caregiver, and their needs were not met by post-acute stroke care (Lutz et al., 2016). Individuals lacked sufficient health literacy and required education on strokes, communication, and treatment continuity across several settings (Chen et al., 2015). To fully develop a successful STCP, it is critical to understand an individual's obstacles, address areas of concern, and find solutions.

Synthesis

The frequency and occurrence of strokes are increasing, and for many individuals, this results in disabilities. Several post-stroke impairments have a detrimental effect on a person's physical, mental, and emotional health. All individuals involved often encounter OT practitioners during every stage of the rehabilitation process and require assistance in support and guidance through a novel condition (García-Pérez et al., 2021; Murrel et al., 2021). OT's unique treatment approach has positive outcomes when paired with usual care (García-Pérez et al., 2021; Puhr & Thompson, 2015). Based on the literature, the transition from hospital to home is recognized as the most challenging aspect of the rehabilitation process by individuals with stroke and caregivers (Avci & Gozum, 2021; Camicia et al., 2022; Chen et al., 2021; Lutz et al., 2016; Pascual et al., 2018). There is no efficient standard care or transitional care program for stroke survivors and caregivers (Avci & Gozum, 2021; Camicia et al., 2022; Chen et al., 2015). There is a lack of education and information given to patients and caregivers before discharge (Chen et al., 2021; Chen et al., 2015; Lutz et al., 2016). Transitional programs can minimize caregiver burden and reduce the risk of unexpected hospital readmissions during the hospital-to-home

transition (Deng et al., 2020; Lin et al., 2022; Lutz et al., 2016; Wong & Yeung, 2014). Thus, to support stroke survivors and their caregivers, it is imperative to identify, develop, and implement efficient treatment strategies such as STCP within the OT profession.

Statement of Purpose

This project assessed the perceived readiness of individuals before and after implementing a STCP for people who experienced a stroke and their caregivers before being discharged home from an IRF. The STCP's primary objective was to better prepare individuals for their return home by offering education and resources. The program includes general information regarding stroke, home modifications, medication management techniques, adaptive techniques, and equipment. In addition, resources available for individuals recovering from a stroke and their caregivers or families are provided locally, online, and through the phone. Learning all of this will hopefully decrease caregiver burden, minimize hospital readmissions, and assist in dealing with the negative repercussions of a stroke. This STCP intends to provide reliable resources and incorporate evidence-based research. The outcomes were to increase preparedness, knowledge, and resources for managing post-stroke challenges and introduce an evidence-based protocol to utilize in practice.

Hypotheses

It was hypothesized that implementing a STCP at an IRF would enhance the perceived readiness of individuals who have experienced a stroke and caregivers before discharging home.

Problem/Population Intervention Outcome Question

This project aimed to address the following question: For families and individuals with stroke, will implanting a STCP at an IRF enhance perceived readiness to return home upon discharge?

Theoretical Framework

The frameworks used to develop this capstone project were the PEO model and the Transformative Learning Theory. Law et al. (1996) highlight the PEO model as the transactional relationship between person, environment, and occupation. According to the (*Occupational therapy practice framework*, 2020) a person's domain comprises roles, self-concept, cultural background, personality, health, cognitive, physical performance, and sensory capacities. In addition, environmental factors encompass the physical, cultural, institutional, social, and socioeconomic environment. The term "occupation" refers to the several types of occupations that a person engages in to maintain, express, and fulfill oneself.

Utilizing the PEO model is beneficial when creating an occupation-centered program because it helps an individual see a person as a whole and how their environment and the occupation that they are doing affect their performance. Understanding that everyone deals with and reacts to certain situations differently is essential. Therefore, experiencing a stroke has lifechanging effects on individuals, whether they are patients or even caregivers. When looking at the person, there are many different things to consider, such as client factors. These are things such as one's values, beliefs, spirituality, body functions, and body structures. In addition to performance patterns, a person's habits, routines, roles, and rituals. Then, performance skills like motor, processing, and social interaction skills. The environment includes physical, such as being in an IRF and social environment, as well as the communication between the medical staff, patient, other patients, or caregivers. The last element is occupation, an activity meaningful to the individual, such as participating in a STCP.

When considering this project, the Transformative Learning Theory was chosen to pair with the PEO model. Created by Mezirow (1997), this theory helps educators understand that

individuals learn through their experiences, and those experiences reshape the way they think, feel, and perceive information. This learning theory looks at an individual experiencing a disorienting dilemma, such as a stroke. Then, the introduction of STCP marks a recognition of discontent and a need for transformation, prompting them to take necessary action. Finally, they take an approach to integrate new perspective into their lives, utilizing education and resources given.

When combined, these theoretical frameworks can effectively assist with a person's perceived preparedness level for returning home before being discharged from the hospital. The PEO model considers the individual, their surroundings, and their occupations. The parties involved in this scenario include the patient or their caregiver, the hospital, and the STCP. The transformative learning theory can assist OT practitioners in tailoring the STCP to better meet the needs of individuals who have recently received a stroke diagnosis. The program enables the OT practitioner to concentrate on each patient or caregiver's unique requirements, allowing optimal use of time during the course.

Methodology

Agency Description

EHDC, an IRF located in Las Vegas, Nevada, was the location for conducting this capstone project. During their stay at EHDC, the patients had to complete three hours of therapy daily, which may involve speech, physical, and OT. This agency supports the proposed capstone project because EHDC is the leading provider for stroke, orthopedics, and other complex neurological conditions. Additionally, EHDC has earned the Joint Commission's Gold Seal of Approval[®] for Disease Specific Care Certification in stroke rehabilitation.

Target Population, Sampling Design, and Recruitment Procedures

EHDC admitted individuals who suffered from a stroke, along with their caregivers, were the target population for this project. The target population for which generalizations were developed were individuals who had experienced a stroke along with caregivers. The best approach to match the study's objectives was employing a purposive sample design, improving the study's rigor, data quality, and results (Campbell et al., 2020). Considering that EHDC patients' average length of stay may last two weeks, purposive sampling is especially effective when looking at information-rich cases or using limited resources. Recruitment was accomplished by visiting individual rooms, offering a brief overview of the program, and having the patient sign an informed consent form if they expressed an interest.

Participants

Inclusion criteria were as follows: Patients with stroke and their caregivers, age ≥ 18 years, proficient in English, agreeable to the program. Exclusion criteria were as follows: Have stroke as their post-secondary diagnosis, ≤ 18 years, non-English Speaking, and cognitive disorder. The disadvantage of omitting individuals with strokes as their post-secondary diagnosis
may reduce the number of participants. However, individuals who are admitted to EHDC are focused on primary referral. At the time of implementation, the number of participants in this project depended on the available patients and caregivers who met the inclusion criteria.

Approach and Study Design

This project utilized a pre-and post-test mixed methods design to determine whether a STCP may enhance an individual's perceived readiness to return home. Mixed methods design incorporating both quantitative and qualitative data (Wasti et al., 2022) and pre-and post-test designs allow comparison of participant responses from before and after intervention (Stratton, 2019). While there is a risk of response shift bias with a pre-and post-test design, using a mixed methods approach has the disadvantages of being time-consuming and requiring comprehensive data collecting and processing. However, mixed methods design has the advantage of providing triangulation, which may minimize research bias caused by a single method, improve validity by approaching the same topic with different instruments, and establish credibility by offering an overarching view of the problem (Wasti et al., 2022). Additionally, evaluating the effect of a program on change in reported attitudes, knowledge, and behaviors is another benefit of using a pre-and post-test design (Stratton, 2019).

This study's design was most appropriate since the purpose of the pre- and post-test was to determine if an intervention influences an individual. Instrumentation may provide a risk to pre- and post-intervention assessment scoring; nevertheless, instruments were administered and scored by a single person throughout to guarantee consistency. Furthermore, the Hawthorne effect may be evident as individuals know they are participating in a study; however, every participant was visited three times weekly to establish rapport.

Methods and Procedures

EHDC was contacted regarding introducing and implementing a STCP within their facility. Clearance was received and granted an exemption by The University of Nevada, Las Vegas Institutional Review Board. Self-report questionnaires and semi-structured interviews were implemented as data collection methods. Before beginning the program, participants completed a demographics form and either the RHDS-SF (Appendix A) or PATH-s (Appendix B). A semi-structured interview was conducted following the program. The confidentiality of participants was maintained by assigning pseudonyms and storing findings in a secure location within EHDC.

Developmental Phase

Program preparation included competence in all areas: the purpose, methodology, procedures, and administration of instruments. Moreover, a PowerPoint presentation (Appendix C), including general information concerning stroke and community resources, and a pocket-size quick reference guide (Appendix D) were developed based on literature and feedback from therapy staff and patients. A trial program was completed on two individuals recruited through EHDC's stroke support group. The trial was completed in a single session, lasting for 30 minutes. The purpose of trialing the program was to execute all study design procedures, verify the program's feasibility by examining participant inclusion and exclusion criteria, program setup, gather data, and test the use of instruments. After obtaining consent, individuals underwent screening to ensure they were appropriate for the program. The administrator must thoroughly understand the purpose, methodology, and procedure for successfully implementing the program.

Implementation Phase: Data Collection

Data collection occurred at EHDC in participants' private rooms from February 2024 to March 2024 with a new set of patients. Chart reviews were completed through EHDC's database daily to recruit newly admitted individuals who experienced a stroke. Confidentiality was maintained by keeping rooms closed to the public during the designated data-gathering dates and times. Once consent forms (Appendix E) were distributed and signed by each participant, the assessments and pseudonyms were also given at admission to maintain the participant's confidentiality. Depending on their needs, the program was implemented towards each participant's targeted discharge date, lasting about one hour or less. The program consisted of a PowerPoint presentation and a pocket-size reference guide given to participants at the end. After the program, patients participated in an open-ended interview to get additional information on perceived readiness. The data was evaluated, and the relationships uncovered were reported to EHDC along with a manual and resources that can be used for the program's continuation.

Outcome Phase: Data Management and Analysis

Initial data management began after the successful completion of participant consent forms. Paper forms were stored securely at EHDC, and all data collected was stored in Google Drive, a password-protected system, and exported to Version 29 of IBM Statistical Package for the Social Sciences software (SPSS). To ensure data was accurately transferred, the data was cross-checked with paper documents and online systems to establish consistency between Google Docs, paper documents, and SPSS. Descriptive statistics were analyzed for perceived readiness for discharge for participants with stroke and caregivers utilizing SPSS. The pre-and post-RHD-SF or PATH-s were analyzed and compared using the Wilcoxon Signed Rank Test. Each assessment and the subscale's personal status, knowledge, perceived coping, and expected

support were run separately. A content analysis was completed for interview questions to find the themes amongst participant responses.

Instrumentation

The RHDS-SF forms are available as a self-report tool completed by the patient. The short forms contain eight items and measure four domains of discharge readiness: Personal status, knowledge, perceived coping ability, and the expected support the patient will have. Total scores are calculated by obtaining the mean of item scores, and the potential range is 0 (not ready) to 10 (completely ready). The RHDS-SF has high validity and reliability (p.05) (Kaya et al., 2017). The disadvantage of this instrument is that it was intended for post-surgical patients. Nonetheless, investigations have revealed that it is appropriate for the needs of individuals with stroke to assess their readiness to discharge from the hospital to home (Chen et al., 2022).

The PATH-s instrument is a 25-item self-administered assessment developed to assess the caregiver's commitment and capacity before discharge and assume a novel role. This instrument evaluates readiness in preexisting caregiver factors, financial resources, home accessibility, plans for self-care, and relationships with the individual who experienced a stroke. The PATH-s has good concurrent and predictive validity (p < .05) (Camicia et al., 2021; Camicia et al., 2022). Calculating the sum (1-100) or average score (1-4) of the items can determine the score. Thus, caregivers may need to intervene if any given item scores two or below. Only a few studies have utilized this tool, which is a disadvantage. However, the studies that have used it found good reliability and validity. Moreover, it can assess caregiver's readiness, pinpoint areas where targeted interventions can be applied to improve the transition back home, and minimize the negative impact of caregiving (Camicia, et al. 2022).

The Patient Demographics sheet included gender, age, ethnicity, level of education, living situation, prior and current level of function, and type of stroke. Three questions were asked during a semi-structured interview: Participant's feelings post-program, additional information required, and whether they feel prepared to go home. One disadvantage is that the investigator created the demographics form and semi-structured interview. Peer reviewed studies have yet to utilize them. The lack of use in a peer-reviewed study reduced the reliability and validity of the results. However, both were intended to enhance the understanding of the purpose of the study.

Ethical and Legal Considerations

When reviewing ethical and legal considerations for this project, the AOTA Code of Ethics, EHDC policies and regulations, and the Institutional Review Board - UNLV, IRB #: UNLV-2023-560 were referenced. The AOTA code of ethics was developed to guarantee that OT practitioners are committed to promoting inclusion, participation, safety, and well-being for individuals utilizing services at any stage of life, health, or illness, as well as enabling all service recipients to meet their occupational demands (AOTA 2020 OT code of ethics, 2020). The program adhered to all UNLV and Institutional Review Board regulations, which include protecting participant privacy, safety, and ethical treatment.

Results

Participants

A total of 24 participants underwent screening and were recruited, with 12 people meeting the inclusion criteria and expressing interest in the STCP from February 2024 to March 2024. The sample consisted of 2 caregivers along with 10 individuals who experienced a stroke admitted and receiving care at EHDC.

Individuals who Experienced a Stroke

Of the ten individuals with stroke, 80% were female, making up a majority of the sample; the remaining two patients (20%) were male. Participant's ages ranged from fifty to ninety-three. In terms of ethnicity, most individuals were of Caucasian (60%), Asian (20%), Ethiopian (10%), and mixed ancestry (10%) backgrounds. A large portion of the population was retired (60%), with the remaining individuals either working full-time (30%) or being unemployed (10%). Many participants had completed high school (60%) or college (40%). Many of the participants reported living with relatives (60%), while others reported living by themselves (20%), with their spouse (10%), or in an assisted living facility (10%). One hundred percent reported that their prior level of function was independent. The current level of function ranged from majority minimal assistance (50%) to moderate assistance (50%). Finally, most participants were unsure of what type of stroke they experienced (70%), with two reporting ischemic stroke (20%) and one transient ischemic attack (10%). Table 1 presents the characteristics of participants who experienced a stroke.

Patients	Gender	Age	Ethnicity	Education	Employment	Residence	PLOF	CLOF	Туре
A	М	82	Caucasian	College	Retired	Wife	IND	Mod	TIA
В	F	76	Multiracial	College	Retired	Family	IND	Min	IS
С	F	58	Ethiopian	HS	Fulltime	Friend	IND	Min	Unk
D	F	63	Caucasian	HS	Unemployed	Homeless	IND	Min	Unk
Е	F	86	Caucasian	HS	Retired	Family	IND	Mod	IS
F	F	57	Asian	HS	Fulltime	Self	IND	Min	Unk
G	F	79	Caucasian	HS	Retired	AL	IND	Min	Unk
Н	М	57	Caucasian	HS	Fulltime	Self	IND	Mod	Unk
Ι	F	74	Caucasian	HS	Retired	Family	IND	Mod	Unk
J	F	92	Asian	College	Retired	Family	IND	Mod	Unk

Table 1: Characteristics of the Sample of Individuals with Stroke

Notes. Demographics of participants with stroke. PLOF=Prior level of function, CLOF=Current level of function, Type=Type of stroke, M=Male, F=Female, HS=Highschool, AL=Assisted living, IND =Independent, Mod A=Moderate assistance Min A= Minimal assistance, TIA=Transient ischemic attack, IS=Ischemic stroke, and Unk=Participant could not identify what type of stroke they had.

Caregiver

Two female caregivers served as the total representative sample for this project. The two participants, Asian and multiracial, were 58 and 73. The highest level of education attained by both participants was a college degree (100%). While one of the caretakers worked full-time, the other was retired. Every participant stated that they lived with an individual who experienced a stroke (100%) and that their family members had previously been entirely independent (100%) in all ADLs. While one caregiver reported partial assistance, the other stated that the person they planned to care for currently functioned at a maximal level. Ultimately, one caregiver reported an ischemic stroke, while the other was unsure of the kind of stroke that the individual they were planning on caring for experienced. Table 2 presents the characteristics of participants who experienced a stroke.

Ps	Gender	Age	Ethnicity	Ed	Employment	Reside	PLOF	CLOF	Туре
A	F	73	Multiracial	HS	Retired	Yes	IND	Mod	IS
В	F	58	Asian	College	Fulltime	Yes	IND	Min	Unk

Table 2: Characteristics of the Sample of Caregivers

Notes. Demographics of caregivers. Ps=Participants, Ed=Education, PLOF=Prior level of function, CLOF=Current level of function, Type=Type of stroke, HS=Highschool, IND =Independent, Mod=Moderate assistance, Min= Minimal assistance, IS=Ischemic stroke, and Unk=Participant could not identify what type of stroke they had.

Perceived Readiness to Discharge

Quantitative Data for Individuals who Experienced a Stroke

To determine the overall readiness for hospital discharge, a 10-point Likert scale was utilized to answer eight questions. Individuals' pre-and post-results for overall readiness for hospital discharge showed low scores (3.50) upon admission; however, scores increased (7.00) following participation in the STCP. There are four subscales: Personal status, Knowledge, Perceived coping ability, and Expected support. During admissions, scores were on the lower end of the scale (personal status (3.40), knowledge (2.30), perceived coping abilities (3.40), and expected support (5.30)); nevertheless, all subscales (personal status (7.00), knowledge (7.20), perceived coping skills (7.10), and expected assistance (M=7.30)) showed increases in scores after individuals participated in the STCP. Table 3 illustrates a comparison of the 10 participants' pre-and post-STCP assessments based on the Wilcoxon Signed Rank test results on perceived readiness for discharge.

Table 3: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest RHDS-SF Items

	Pretest		Ι	Posttest	Wilcoxon		
	M (SD)	Mdn (Q ₁ - Q ₃)	M (SD)	Mdn (Q ₁ - Q ₃)	t-score	p-value	
Readiness for Hospital Discharge	3.50 (1.18)	3.00 (2.75-5.00)	7.00 (1.41)	7.00 (5.75-8.25)	2.82	< 0.05	
Personal status	3.40 (1.71)	3.00 (2.00-5.00)	7.00 (2.11)	7.00 (5.75-9.00)	2.40	< 0.05	
Knowledge	2.30 (2.16)	2.00 (0.00-3.25)	7.20 (2.39)	7.50 (6.00-9.25)	2.71	< 0.05	
Perceived coping ability	3.40 (2.32)	3.51 (1.50-5.25)	7.10 (1.85)	7.50 (5.75-8.25)	2.82	< 0.05	
Expected support	5.30 (2.91)	5.00 (2.75-8.25)	7.30 (3.20)	8.00 (4.00-10.00)	1.76	> 0.05	

Note. The pre- and posttest N=10. The overall readiness for hospital discharge and four subscales: personal status, knowledge, perceived coping ability, and expected support. The M=Mean, SD=Standard Deviation, Mdn=Median, $Q_1=25^{th}$ percentile, & $Q_3=75^{th}$ percentile is based on the Likert scale of 0-10 (0 =not ready, low energy, know nothing at all, not at all, or none to 10=totally ready, high energy, know all, extremely well, or a great deal). t-score=Standardized test statistics, p-value = Probability was calculated using the Wilcoxon Signed Rank Test.

Participant	How physically read	y are you to go home?	How would you desc	ribe your energy today?
	Pretest	Posttest	Pretest	Posttest
А	3	10	7	8
В	2	10	2	8
С	6	5	6	1
D	0	9	5	10
Е	0	7	4	7
F	0	7	3	8
G	1	10	1	4
Н	0	5	5	5
Ι	0	4	10	7
J	5	4	5	6

Table 4: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Personal Status Questions from RHDS-SF

Note. N=10. Comparison of participant's personal status responses from before and after the STCP.

Participant	How much do you	know about problems	How much do you know about restrictions (what you						
	to watch for af	er you go home?	are allowed and not allowed to do) after you go hom						
	Pretest	Posttest	Pretest	Posttest					
А	4	9	0	10					
В	2	8	2	9					
С	0	6	0	7					
D	0	10	0	10					
Е	2	6	3	6					
F	3	8	3	8					
G	4	8	4	8					
Н	0	4	0	0					
Ι	1	7	2	5					
J	7	7	6	4					

Table 5: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Knowledge Questions from RHDS-SF

Note. N=10. Comparison of participant's knowledge responses from before and after the STCP.

Participant	How well will y	ou be able to handle	How well will you be able to perform your personal care					
	the demands	of life at home?	(for example, hygiene, bathi	ng, toileting, eating) at home?				
	Pretest	Posttest	Pretest	Posttest				
А	5	7	9	10				
В	2	10	7	10				
С	0	6	5	6				
D	0	9	0	6				
Е	4	7	4	7				
F	0	8	0	7				
G	5	8	7	8				
Н	5	5	0	3				
Ι	2	3	6	9				
J	4	5	0	4				

Table 6: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Perceived Coping Ability Questions RHDS-SF

Note. N=10. Comparison of participant's perceived coping ability responses from before and after the STCP.

Participant	How much help w	vill you have if needed	How much help will you have if needed with your					
	with your person	nal care after you go	medical care needs (treatments, medications) after you					
	h	ome?	go home?					
	Pretest	Posttest	Pretest	Posttest				
А	1	1	10	0				
В	10	10	10	10				
С	0	3	4	5				
D	9	10	9	10				
Е	8	8	8	7				
F	0	8	3	7				
G	1	5	4	3				
Н	9	10	0	10				
Ι	1	10	5	10				
J	6	8	4	8				

Table 7: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest Expected Support Questions RHDS-SF

Note. N=10. Comparison of participant's expected support responses from before and after the STCP.

Qualitative Data for Individuals who Experienced a Stroke

During the post-interview, responses about feelings reported after participating in the program were: Feeling good, informed, quick reference guide, visuals, and resources. One participant said, "I appreciate everything that I learned because I feel more informed." While another one expressed, "I feel good. I rate it a 10. I love the quick reference guide, and I enjoyed the videos because it provided visuals. The presentation was very down-to-earth." One participant reported, "I'm going to continue everything when I leave; this was a good refresher." Finally, another participant expressed feeling, "Good, I really liked the information towards the end (resources)."

Responses regarding additional information that would be helpful or make them feel more comfortable going home were continuation of treatment after discharge, family support, and equipment. One participant reported, "I want to find a place where I am able to get the same treatment because I made so much progress." Another participant reported, "When this first happened to me, my family didn't believe me, and they still don't understand how I feel or what to do; I want them to get support so they can understand what I'm going through." One of the participants also reported, "It's so hard for me to get around. It would be so much better for me and my husband if I had an electric wheelchair so that I can move around the house on my own while he is at work and he won't have to worry about me." When asked about their readiness to return home, all the participants responded yes.

Quantitative Data for Caregivers

Table 4 illustrates a comparison of the two participants' pre-and post-STCP assessments based on the results of the Wilcoxon Signed Rank test on preparedness to transition home after stroke. Utilizing a 4-point Likert scale, 25 questions assessed the preparedness of caregivers to

take on a novel role before hospital discharge. The overall score for the preparedness assessment for the transition home scores increased when comparing scores before (78.00) and after (80.50) participating in the STCP. Four subscales emerged from the assessment: long-term implications, commitment, capacity, and social context. Scores for long-term implications: prognosis and insight, increased when comparing scores before (2.50) and after (3.00) participating in the STCP. Conversely, scores for commitment: willingness increased when comparing scores before (2.50) and after (3.00). Additionally, capacity was broken down into five items: (1) Formal and informal resources, (2) Pre-stroke caregiver experience, (3) Financial resources, (4) Pre-existing health problems, and (5) Home and transportation accessibility. Three (formal and informal resources (2.00), pre-stroke caregiver experience (4.00), and preexisting health problems (4.00)) of the five capacity item scores increased after individuals participated in the STCP with financial resources (3.50), home and transportation accessibility (3.50) remaining the same. Moreover, social context: commitment and capacity (3.00) remained the same.

Table 8: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest PATH-s Items

Construct/Items		Pretest		Wilcoxon		
	M (SD)	Mdn (Q ₁ - Q ₃)	M (SD)	Mdn (Q ₁ - Q ₃)	t-score	p-value
Preparedness for transition home	78.00 (0.00)	78.00 (58.50-58.50)	80.50 (0.71)	80.50 (60.00-60.00)	1.34	p > 0.05
Long-term implications: prognosis and insight	2.50 (0.71)	2.50 (1.50-2.25)	3.00 (0.00)	3.00 (2.25-2.25)	1.00	p > 0.05
Commitment: willingness	4.00 (0.00)	4.00 (3.00-3.00)	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	-1.00	p > 0.05
Capacity: formal and informal resources	1.50 (0.71)	1.50 (0.75-1.50)	2.00 (1.41)	2.00 (0.75-2.25)	1.00	p > 0.05
Capacity: pre-stroke caregiver experience	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	4.00 (0.00)	4.00 (3.00-3.00)	1.00	p > 0.05
Capacity: financial resources	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	0.00	p > 0.05
Capacity: preexisting health problems	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	4.00 (0.00)	4.00 (3.00-3.00)	1.00	p > 0.05
Capacity: home and transportation accessibility	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	3.50 (0.71)	3.50 (2.25-3.00)	0.00	p > 0.05
Social context: commitment and capacity	3.00 (0.00)	3.00 (2.25-2.25)	3.00 (0.00)	3.00 (2.25-2.25)	0.00	p > 0.05

Note. The pre- and posttest N=2. Overall preparedness to transition home and subscales: long-term implications, commitment, capacity, and social context. The M=Mean, SD=Standard Deviation, Mdn=Median, $Q_1=25^{th}$ percentile, & $Q_3=75^{th}$ percentile is based on the Likert scale of 1-4(1-2=Requires assistance and 3-4=Ready for transition home). t-score=Standardized test statistics, p-value = Probability was calculated using the Wilcoxon Signed Rank Test.

Readiness items		Partic	ipants		
		A	-	В	
	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	
How much do you understand about the stroke survivor's expected recovery over the	2	0	2	3	
next 6 months?					
How much do you understand about how the stroke will affect you lives over the next 6	3	4	2	3	
months?					
How much do you understand about what you need to do to get things ready before the	3	4	3	4	
stroke survivor goes home?					
How much do you understand about what assistance the stroke survivor will need with	4	4	3	4	
personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing, and moving around) when					
he/she goes home?					
How much experience have you had providing physical help with personal care (such	2	4	4	4	
as bathing, using the toilet, dressing and moving around) for someone who has a stroke					
or other disability?					
How prepared are you to provide the stroke survivor assistance with personal care (such	4	3	3	3	
as bathing, using the toilet, dressing and moving around) when he/she goes home?					
How willing are you to provide personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet,	4	4	4	4	
dressing, and moving around) for the stroke survivor when he/she goes home?					
How much time will you have to provide personal care for the stroke survivor when	4	4	3	3	
he/she goes home?					
Do you have any health problems (for example difficulty bending or stooping, back or	2	3	4	3	
joint problems, heart issues, memory, depression, anxiety or other health challenges)?					
Do you think your health problems will affect your ability to provide care for the stroke	4	4	4	4	
survivor?					

Table 9: Comparison of Pre- and Posttest PATH-s Questionnaire

Do you have family and/or friends who are capable of providing help with the stroke	1	1	3	2
survivor's personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing, and getting in and				
out of bed)?				
Do you think these family and/or friends will be available to help with the stroke	1	1	3	3
survivor's personal care when needed?				
Do you have other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke	1	1	2	2
survivor (for example: work, volunteer work, childcare, pet care, meal preparation,				
laundry, home maintenance and yard work)?				
How will your other roles and responsibilities impact your availability to provide care	3	4	3	1
for the stroke survivor?				
Do you have other people (for example co-workers, your church, a club or social group)	1	1	1	4
who will be able to help you with your other responsibilities (for example: work,				
volunteer work, childcare, pet care, meal preparation, laundry, home maintenance and				
yard work)?				
How much experience do you have helping someone else with daily activities like	4	3	4	4
shopping, errands, taking to appointments, medications, banking, etc.?				
How willing are you to help the stroke survivor with daily activities such as shopping,	4	4	4	3
errands, taking to appointments, medications, banking, etc.?				
How concerned are you about your ability to continue providing care for the stroke	4	4	4	3
survivor for the next year?				
Is there enough money available to pay for things not paid for by insurance, Social	4	4	3	3
Security income, Workers' compensation, In Home Support Services, or other benefits				
(for example medications, someone to help with personal care, medical equipment,				
shower chair, co-pays)?				
Will there be any accessibility problems for the stroke survivor getting around in the	3	4	2	3
house or using the toilet or shower (for example, the width of doorways, stairs, ramp				
access) in the home where he/she will be living?				

Will you need to make any changes to the home (e.g. ramp, widen doors) to make it	4	4	3	3
accessible?				
Is there enough money available to pay for the necessary changes to the home to make	4	4	3	3
it accessible?				
Will the stroke survivor have accessible transportation (e.g. car that he/she can get in	4	4	4	4
and out of, someone to drive, Paratransit, etc.) that he/she can use to go places (e.g. the				
doctor, grocery store)?				
Thinking over the past year, how much conflict have you had in your relationship with	4	4	3	4
the stroke survivor?				
How mentally prepared are you to be a caregiver?	4	4	4	3
Note. (N=2). Mean scores are based on 25 questions that were scored using a four-point Li	kert sc	ale (1-	4, scor	es
with "not applicable" are scored either 1.1 or 4.1. For research purposes, this allows the "n	ot app	licable	ratings	s" to

be distinguished from a 1 or a 4 rating for data analyses. For clinical purposes, a score of 1.1 = 1; a score of 4.1 = 4)

Qualitative Data for Caregivers

During the post-interview, Participant A reported that the program offered excellent information and valuable resources. The caregiver expressed that the individual whom they are going to be taking care of was very athletic and independent before having a stroke. They were aware of the significant impact a stroke had on the life of their loved one and were doing their best to support them by accepting them at the stage they were in and simply being there for them. Participant A said they were eager for their loved one to return home. However, they were concerned about assisting them when leaving the hospital because being there meant the patient had access to therapy and round-the-clock care. The caregiver added that they are overjoyed to witness their loved one's progress and that all they can do is remain optimistic that someone would be able to connect them to resources or assistance so that their loved one can continue getting better.

Moreover, participant B expressed how impressed they were with the program and how it gave them much valuable information they had never considered. The caregiver reported that they were grateful to have the quick reference guide on hand for easy access or to pass it along to the caregiver who is frequently with their loved one. The caregiver said that their loved one was completely independent in all aspects before having a stroke. The caregiver indicated that they are prepared to bring their loved one home. Since a personal care assistant will always be present to help with meal preparation and grooming needs, the caregiver is not worried about their loved one returning home.

Discussion

After experiencing a stroke, an increasing number of individuals are discharged home with functional limitations and require assistance participating in meaningful occupation. Family members who often do not feel prepared or ready to take on the new caregiver role offer this assistance. The literature suggests that healthcare professionals should pay attention to the specific needs of individuals who experienced a stroke and their caregivers before transitioning them from the hospital to their home.

Application to Occupational Therapy

As an integral part of many healthcare teams, OT practitioners are well-versed in addressing this gap. To improve OT practice, education, and research, The AOTA (n.d.) sets standards and takes a holistic approach to advocate for individuals including, members, the OT community, and the public. Comparably, The AOTF (n.d.) views a dynamic science that advances knowledge to enable effective, evidence-based OT to develop a framework to support the dissemination of research, expand the organization's leadership role in the OT industry, and boost the capacity for OT research. Moreover, there needs to be a gold standard and a discernible gap in the literature concerning the conjunction of STCPs and OT.

Program Overview

Providing education and evidence-based interventions through a STCP may increase understanding of the OT profession's medical necessity in this area. A STCP was developed and implemented at EHDC to address an individual's perceived readiness to return before hospital discharge. The program offered fundamental knowledge on stroke types, warning signs and symptoms, and strategies for preventing recurrent strokes. In addition to common limitations regarding physical, communication, and cognition, as well as emotional and personality changes,

adjustments and adaptations could be made to help address these challenges that people may encounter at home. Occupations such as mobility, showering, dressing, eating, communicating, medication/vital management, physical activity, and nutrition were also addressed. In this process, 10 patients and two caregivers completed a demographic sheet at admissions, the appropriate assessment to evaluate their readiness to discharge from hospital to home given before and after, and an open-ended interview question after the STCP.

Readiness for Hospital Discharge for Individuals with Stroke

After completing the STCP, there was a statistically significant (p > 0.05) increase in the overall perceived readiness for hospital discharge for individuals who experienced a stroke, thus rejecting the null hypothesis. The STCP developed and implemented at EHDC demonstrated a positive difference in perceived readiness to return home when comparing scores before and after program completion. The literature supports this study's findings, indicating that utilizing transitional care programs and interventions can improve an individual's perceived readiness to return home before hospital discharge (Avci & Gozum, 2021; Deng et al., 2020; Hall et al., 2019).

When further examining a person's overall perceived readiness, it is essential to consider subscales such as personal status, knowledge, perceived coping abilities, and expected support. When comparing assessments completed before and after participating in the STCP, there was a statistically significant increase in personal status (p < 0.05), knowledge (p < 0.05), and perceived coping skills (p < 0.05), rejecting the null hypothesis. However, the relationship between a person's reported preparedness to return home and expected support (p > 0.05) did not exhibit a statistically significant difference. Additionally, questions for expected assistance consisted of asking the individual how much help they will have with personal and medical care when returning home. Responses in this area showed no significant changes in assistance with medical care needs when returning home; however, there was a significant difference in assistance with personal care. Scores preset this way could be because many participants indicated at the beginning of the program that they had either insufficient or sufficient support systems; hence, responses to these questions stayed consistent upon program completion. Notably, the scores of one participant exhibited an abrupt change in expectations. Before the STCP, their score for expected assistance was high; conversely, by the end, they had reported low scores. Scores were due to their satisfaction with their progress while in the hospital and their concern that, once returning home, they would not be able to get assistance to continue their therapy.

A semi-structured interview was completed following the program's conclusion to gain additional insight into the perspectives of the individuals who had experienced a stroke. Regarding the program, every participant expressed nothing but positive feedback, including feeling good. Their answers could be influenced by various things, such as having a good experience because they finished the STCP, getting regular care, or even just being near to leaving the hospital. Various factors could depend on their responses, such as having a positive experience due to completing the STCP, receiving usual care, or even being close to hospital discharge. Most participants appreciated the quick reference guide they received at the end of the STCP.

Participating in the program may have contributed to this, as it is standard procedure to provide individuals who have experienced a stroke with a booklet that has an overwhelming amount of information. Staff members are rarely able to sit down with patients to go through the

material in detail. Additionally, the pocket-sized quick reference guide allows them to carry it with them perpetually, emphasizing crucial facts that individuals should be aware of and offering community resources. Furthermore, most participants reported feeling more informed and thought the pocket-size quick reference guide they received at the end of the program would be beneficial when they went home. As a result of receiving in-depth instruction in all aspects of managing post-stroke challenges, each participant may have felt more prepared to return home. Sufficient attention was also given to the areas that each participant was most concerned about, and they were all allowed to ask questions throughout the whole program.

The participants also shared their perspectives concerning what may help them feel better prepared to return home. The primary concern highlighted by participants was the need for continuation of therapy after discharge. Many of them felt unprepared to discharge without access to outpatient clinics or any establishment where they could receive care and continue excelling in their recovery. Moreover, another participant mentioned the value of family support and wished their family could understand matters from their perspective. Acquiring the appropriate adaptive equipment was the final discussion area to enhance perceived readiness for returning home.

The need for transitional care has been shown in the literature to improve both clinical results and the perception of readiness to return home. The implementation of transitional programs can cater to the specific needs of individuals with stroke, enhancing their independence and offering comprehensive care treatments that encompass symptom management, stroke prevention, enhancement of physical function, promotion of healthy behavior, emotional regulation, and resilience building (Lin et al., 2022; Wong & Yeung, 2014). The literature lacks

documentation on how to provide support to individuals who have experienced a stroke and need to determine their perceived readiness to return home.

Preparedness for the Transition Home After Stroke for Caregivers

Conversely, when comparing scores from before and after the STCP, data for caregiver responses appeared to have no statistically significant difference in their level of preparedness for transitioning home. Sores may be the result of an insufficient number of participants, which made it difficult to assess the program's effect. Caregivers displayed high preparedness, as indicated by a score higher than two before they completed the STCP. Furthermore, they scored exceptionally well in categories including social context and commitment. Any item with a score of two or less may necessitate caregiver intervention from OT in that area. The responses indicated that long-term implications, such as stroke prognosis and insight, must be addressed. Supplementary to capacity, it considers pre-stroke caregiving experience, formal and informal resources, preexisting health issues, and home accessibility.

The caregivers answered the same questions, and they provided similar responses. They found the program helpful in providing resources and information that would benefit them at home. Caregivers expressed concern about being prepared and confident of their ability to assume this novel role to support their loved ones successfully. Since the pocket-size quick reference guide will be easily accessible, both caregivers expressed how excited they were to have it at home or in the community. Furthermore, several characteristics, such as the patient's age, ethnicity, education, and employment, as well as the patient's present functional level and the type of stroke their family member suffered, may influence the caregiver's responses.

A plethora of literature has supported the need for a program that may enhance caregiver preparedness to return home with an individual who experiences a stroke. Caregivers have

acknowledged that many therapeutic methods, including home visits and transitional care programs, are beneficial interventions (Avci & Gozum, 2021). To reduce caregiver burden and improve their readiness to take on a novel role, it is imperative that caregivers feel prepared before, during, and after the transitional phase (Hall et al., 2019). Additionally, when researchers compared transitional care to standard care, they found notable improvements in caregiver burden, self-efficacy, knowledge about stroke, and quality of life (Lin et al., 2022).

Stroke Transitional Care Program Related to Theoretical Models

Moreover, the OT profession takes pride in implementing a client-centered, holistic approach that considers the person, environment, and occupation, similar to the PEO model. The PEO model plays a significant role for individuals who are involved in the recovery process, whether it is an individual who experienced a stroke or their caregiver. During the recruitment process and the education of patients about the STCP, it was evident that all participants were different. Each participant may have similar ethnicities, genders, and other characteristics. However, everyone was unique because they had different personal domains, including client factors, occupations, contexts, performance patterns, and skills. The environment in this case was the IRF, where the individual has access to around-the-clock care from medical staff.

Although the same IRF admitted the participants, it might have positively or negatively impacted their experiences. The actual STCP was considered the occupation. Participants received a briefing on the program before they participated, and they expressed interest in the program being meaningful and beneficial for them. Incorporating a learning theory with the PEO model was essential because the program mainly focused on education. The transformative learning theory helps educators understand that individuals learn through their experiences, and those experiences reshape the way a person thinks, feels, and perceives information (Mezirow,

1997). While participating in the program, many people had the opportunity to discuss their personal experiences and how their current status affected them, and they were able to vent to someone about anything and everything. In conjunction with the transformative learning theory, the PEO model embodied the necessary tools to help individuals enhance their perceived readiness to return home before discharge from the hospital.

Limitations

While this study makes innovative contributions to implementation science, stroke rehabilitation, and OT, it has several limitations. The limitations of this project are as follows: Insufficient time as the data collection process lasted only two months. Selection error as individuals were required to sign informed consent, showing interest in participating. Limited amount of patients due to purposive sample design and the number of individuals admitted with a stroke at the time of data collection. Random errors, participant's experience with the staff and the hospital environment, and comprehension of assessments. Data may not be generalizable due to lack of randomization. Biases resulting from the conduct and involvement of family members in the procedure and the dedication of users and caregivers to therapy may cause variations in the results. Assumptions are as follows: Participants will be able to understand the instrument's questions. Participants will be honest with their responses. Participants find stroke information and resources meaningful for a safe transition from hospital to home. Levels of perceived readiness to return home will increase post-program. Stroke negatively impacts an individual physically, psychologically, and their ability to communicate.

Conclusion

After experiencing a stroke, an increasing number of individuals are discharged home with functional limitations and require assistance with ADLs. Family members who do not feel prepared or ready to take on the new caregiver role commonly offer this assistance. The literature suggests that healthcare providers should focus on addressing the specific needs of individuals who have had a stroke and their caregivers before transitioning them from the hospital to the home.

Recommendations

Individuals who had a stroke reported a significant increase in their readiness to return home before discharge after completing the STCP. Based on the findings, the recommendation is to continue optimizing the STCP for patients and caregivers at EHDC. In contrast, there was no statistically significant difference in caregiver's preparedness to transition from hospital to home. During data collection, the small number of caregivers available made it difficult to accurately evaluate the STCP's effectiveness. This project's contribution to the OT profession involves the potential application of STCP in future OT interventions to improve the standard of patient care.

Implications for Research

Subsequent research may examine the utilization of STCP as a supplement to standard care. It would be beneficial to conduct a follow-up study at EHDC and implement the same program to see if there is consistency in outcomes. Furthermore, to gain a better understanding of the demands and barriers faced by individuals with stroke as well as those who will be providing care for them at home. Future studies should investigate if the STCP alone enhances a patient's perceptions of their readiness to transition from hospital to their homes. Understanding perceived readiness for patients who have experienced a stroke and caregivers may be accomplished by

comparing participant outcomes by including a control group of individuals who only receive standard care at EHDC and a STCP receiving standard care. Further research may pursue an intervention to address expected support, which did not show any statistically significant difference among patients, to increase an individual's perceived readiness to return home.

Implications for Practice

This STCP may be the foundation of a robust program that EHDC can offer to future patients and caregivers. At the moment, patients who are admitted to the EHDC for a stroke are enrolled in a developing stroke care program. While speaking with patients, most of them report that medical staff must provide them with adequate resources or education. There is potential that the OT practitioners who are already involved in the current stroke programs offered at EHDC will continue to use or implement the STCP. It may be possible to modify the STCP to better meet the needs of OT practitioners, patients, and caregivers with whom they collaborate. For OT practitioners, a quick workshop with all the materials and presentations could be highly advantageous in understanding the STCP better.

Future Implications for OT

When it comes to serving the occupational demands of society, OT aspires to be a strong, well-known, science-driven, and evidence-based profession (AOTA's Centennial Vision and Executive Summary, 2007). OT practitioners are well-versed in addressing this gap. Results demonstrated that an abundance of individuals with strokes at EHDC exhibited low self-reports concerning their knowledge, coping skills, personal status, and expected support in terms of being prepared to go home upon being admitted to the IRF. The literature corroborates these results, as many authors have noted that the most challenging aspect of the process is often the transition from the hospital to home. Those who were completely independent before their stroke

and now required maximum assistance or were entirely dependent when completing all ADLs may find themselves in an entirely new predicament where they are unable to comprehend what happened to them. A stroke can negatively impact all aspects of the OT domain, such as engagement support, general health, and overall well-being. All these elements encompass the person, client factors, performance patterns, and skills. Apart from their context, these could be the environmental or personal factors in which they were placed or will need to stay after being discharged from the hospital. Finally, meaningful occupations are those that individuals have a desire to do or must do to survive and live meaningful lives. Further research on stroke, transitional care, and OT is necessary.

Appendix A

READINESS FOR HOSPITAL DISCHARGE SCALE -- ADULT FORM ©

Please fill in the circle next to your answer. The answers are on a 10-point scale from 0 to 10. The words below the number indicate what the 0 or the 10 means. Pick the number between 0 and 10 that best describes how you feel. For example, circling number 7 means you feel more like the description of number 10 than number 0 but not completely.

1. How physically ready are you to go home?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
	Not ready						Totally ready			ready		
2. How would you describe your energy today?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
	Lov	w ene	rgy					High energy				
3. How much do you know about problems to watch for after you go home?	0	1	2	3	. 4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
	Kno	ow no	thing	at a	11			Know all				
4. How much do you know about restrictions (what you are allowed and not allowed to	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
do) after you go home?	Kno	ow no	thing	at a	.11				Know all			
5. How well will you be able to handle the demands of life at home?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
	Not	t at all	l					Extremely well				
6. How well will you be able to perform your personal care (for example, hygiene,	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
bathing, toileting, eating) at home?	Not	t at all							Extre	mely	well	
7. How much help will you have if needed with your personal care after you go home?	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
	Nor	None A great			reat o	leal						
8. How much help will you have if needed with your medical care needs (treatments,	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
medications) after you go home?	None						A g	reat o	ieal			

© Dr. Marianne Weiss, DNSc, RN marianne.weiss@marquette.edu Appendix B





Preparedness Assessment for the Transition Home after Stroke (PATH-s) Instrument^{©2018}

Michelle Camicia & Barbara J. Lutz, 2018

About the PATH-s Instrument

The Preparedness Assessment for the Transition Home after Stroke (PATH-s^{©2018}) Instrument was developed by Michelle Camicia, PhD RN CRRN CCM NEA-BC FARN FAHA FAAN and Barbara Lutz, PhD RN CRRN PHNA-BC FAHA FAAN through research funded by the Rehabilitation Nurses Foundation (RNF). RNF is the charitable arm of the Association of Rehabilitation Nurses (ARN).

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

Instructions for Use/Scoring

The PATH-s^{©2018} was designed to be a self-administered instrument to assess caregiver preparation/readiness prior to a stroke survivor's discharge from an inpatient rehabilitation facility. The sum score (1-100) or average score (1-4) of the items can be used to identify level of caregiver preparedness.

For clinical use

After the caregiver completes the PATH-s^{©2018}, the nurse, therapist, social worker, or other clinician should review each item. A score of 2 or lower on any item may indicate a need for caregiver intervention in that area.

Interventions should be tailored to address those items where the caregiver scores 2 or lower.

8735 West Higgins Road, Suite 300 | Chicago, IL 60631-2738 | 800.229.7530 | info@rehabnurse.org

1. How much do you understand about the stroke survivor's expected recovery over the next 6 months?

○ I have <u>no understanding</u> about the stroke survivor's expected recovery over the next 6 months. (1)

- I have little understanding about the stroke survivor's expected recovery over the next 6 months. (2)
- I have some understanding about the stroke survivor's expected recovery over the next 6 months. (3)
- I have <u>a lot of understanding</u> about the stroke survivor's expected recovery over the next 6 months. (4)
- 2. How much do you understand about how the stroke will affect your lives over the next 6 months?
 - O I do not understand how the stroke will affect our lives over the next 6 months. (1)
 - I understand a little about how the stroke will affect our lives over the next 6 months. (2)
 - I understand some about how the stroke will affect our lives over the next 6 months. (3)
 - I understand a lot about how the stroke will affect our lives over the next 6 months. (4)
- 3. How much do you understand about what you need to do to get things ready before the stroke survivor goes home?
 - I do not understand what I need to do to get ready before the stroke survivor goes home. (1)
 - I understand a little about what I need to do to get ready before the stroke survivor goes home. (2)
 - I understand some about what I need to do to get ready before the stroke survivor goes home. (3)
 - I understand a lot about what I need to do to get ready before the stroke survivor goes home. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/ This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN. For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool. Camicia & Lutz, 2018 - 2
- 4. How much do you understand about what assistance the stroke survivor will need with personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing, and moving around) when he/she goes home?
 - I <u>do not understand</u> what assistance the stroke survivor will need with personal care when he/she goes home.
 (1)
 - I <u>understand a little</u> about what assistance the stroke survivor will need with personal care when he/she goes home. (2)
 - I <u>understand some</u> about what assistance the stroke survivor will need with personal care when he/she goes home. (3)
 - I <u>understand a lot</u> about what assistance the stroke survivor will need with personal care when he/she goes home. (4)
- 5. How much experience have you had providing physical help with personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing and moving around) for someone who has a stroke or other disability?
 - I do not have any experience providing physical help with personal care for someone who has a stroke or other disability. (1)
 - I have less than one-month experience providing physical help with personal care for someone who has a stroke or other disability. (2)
 - I have <u>at least one month</u> but less than a year experience providing physical help with personal care for someone who has a stroke or other disability. (3)
 - I have <u>a year or more</u> of experience providing physical help with personal care for someone who has a stroke or other disability. (4)
- 6. How prepared are you to provide the stroke survivor assistance with personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing and moving around) when he/she goes home?

I am not prepared to provide the stroke survivor assistance with personal care when he/she goes home. (1)

- I am <u>a little</u> prepared to provide the stroke survivor assistance with personal care when he/she goes home. (2)
- I am <u>somewhat</u> prepared to provide the stroke survivor assistance with personal care when he/she goes home.
 (3)
- I am very prepared to provide the stroke survivor assistance with personal care when he/she goes home. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.
For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN.
For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

- 7. How willing are you to provide personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing, and moving around) for the stroke survivor when he/she goes home?
 - I am <u>not</u> willing to provide any personal care for the stroke survivor. (1)
 - \bigcirc I am willing to provide <u>a little</u> personal care for the stroke survivor. (2)
 - O I am willing to provide <u>some</u> personal care for the stroke survivor. (3)
 - I am willing to provide <u>a lot</u> of personal care for the stroke survivor. (4)
- 8. How much time will you have to provide personal care for the stroke survivor when he/she goes home?
 - I will not have any time to provide personal care for the stroke survivor. (1)
 - I will have <u>a little</u> time to provide personal care for the stroke survivor. (2)
 - O I will have some time to provide personal care for the stroke survivor. (3)
 - \bigcirc I will have <u>a lot</u> of time to provide personal care for the stroke survivor. (4)
- 9. Do you have any health problems (for example difficulty bending or stooping, back or joint problems, heart issues, memory, depression, anxiety or other health challenges)?
 - I have <u>many</u> health problems. (1)
 - I have <u>some</u> health problems. (2)
 - I have <u>a few</u> health problems. (3)
 - O I do not have any health problems. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.
For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN.
For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

10. Do you think your health problems will affect your ability to provide care for the stroke survivor?

- Not applicable: I do not have any health problems. (4.1)*
- I think my health problems will greatly affect my ability to provide care. (1)
- I think my health problems will <u>somewhat</u> affect my ability to provide care. (2)
- I think my health problems will <u>slightly</u> affect my ability to provide care. (3)
- I do <u>not</u> think my health problems will affect my ability to provide care. (4)
- 11. Do you have family and/or friends who are capable of providing help with the stroke survivor's personal care (such as bathing, using the toilet, dressing, and getting in and out of bed)?
 - I do <u>not have any</u> family and/or friends who are capable of providing help with the stroke survivor's personal care. (1)

○ I have <u>a few</u> family and/or friends who are capable of providing help with the stroke survivor's personal care. (2)

I have some family and/or friends who are capable of providing help with the stroke survivor's personal care. (3)

- I have <u>many</u> friends and/or family who are capable of providing help with the stroke survivor's personal care.
 (4)
- 12. Do you think these family and/or friends will be available to help with the stroke survivor's personal care when needed?
 - <u>Not applicable</u>-I do not have any family and/or friends who will be available to help with the stroke survivor's personal care. (1.1)*
 - I do not think these family and/or friends will be available to help when needed. (1)
 - I think these family and/or friends will <u>seldom</u> be available to help when needed. (2)
 - I think these family and/or friends will <u>sometimes</u> be available to help when needed. (3)
 - I think these family and/or friends will be available to help when needed. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.
For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN.
For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

13. Do you have other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke survivor (for example: work, volunteer work, childcare, pet care, meal preparation, laundry, home maintenance and yard work)?

I have many other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke survivor. (1)

I have some other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke survivor. (2)

O I have <u>few</u> other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke survivor. (3)

 \bigcirc I do <u>not</u> have any other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke survivor. (4)

14. How will your other roles and responsibilities impact your availability to provide care for the stroke survivor?

 <u>Not applicable</u>-I do not have any other roles and responsibilities other than providing care for the stroke survivor. (4.1)*

O My other roles and responsibilities will greatly impact my availability to provide care for the stroke survivor. (1)

- My other roles and responsibilities will have <u>some</u> impact on my availability to provide care for the stroke survivor. (2)
- My other roles and responsibilities will have <u>little</u> impact on my availability to provide care for the stroke survivor. (3)
- O My other roles and responsibilities will not impact my availability to provide care for the stroke survivor. (4)
- 15. Do you have other people (for example co-workers, your church, a club or social group) who will be able to help you with your other responsibilities (for example: work, volunteer work, childcare, pet care, meal preparation, laundry, home maintenance and yard work)?

I do not have any other people who will be able to help with my other responsibilities. (1)

I have a <u>few</u> other people who will be able to help with my other responsibilities. (2)

I have some other people who will be able to help with my other responsibilities. (3)

I have <u>a lot</u> of other people who will be able to help with my other responsibilities. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.
For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN.
For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

16. How much experience do you have helping someone else with daily activities like shopping, errands,	taking to
appointments, medications, banking, etc.?	

O I do not have any experience helping someone else with daily activities. (1)

I have less than one month experience helping someone else with daily activities. (2)

I have <u>at least one month</u> but less than a year experience helping someone else with daily activities. (3)

I have <u>a year or more</u> experience helping someone else with daily activities. (4)

- 17. How willing are you to help the stroke survivor with daily activities such as shopping, errands, taking to appointments, medications, banking, etc.?
 - I am <u>not</u> willing to help the stroke survivor with daily activities such as shopping, errands, taking to appointments, medications, etc. (1)
 - I am willing to help the stroke survivor with <u>a few</u> daily activities such as shopping, errands, taking to appointments, medications, etc. (2)
 - I am willing to help the stroke survivor with <u>some</u> daily activities such as shopping, errands, taking to appointments, medications, etc. (3)
 - I am willing to help the stroke survivor with <u>a lot</u> of daily activities such as shopping, errands, taking to appointments, medications, etc. (4)

18. How concerned are you about your ability to continue providing care for the stroke survivor for the next year?

- I am very concerned about my ability to continue providing care for the stroke survivor for the next year. (1)
- I am <u>somewhat</u> concerned about my ability to continue providing care for the stroke survivor for the next year.
 (2)
- I am <u>a little</u> concerned about my ability to continue providing care for the stroke survivor for the next year. (3)
- O I am not concerned about my ability to continue providing care for the stroke survivor for the next year. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License.
For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/
This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN.
For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

19. Is there enough money available to pay for things not paid for by insurance, Social Security income, Workers compensation, In Home Support Services, or other benefits (for example medications, someone to help with personal care, medical equipment, shower chair, co-pays)?

• We do not have money to pay for things not covered by insurance or other benefits. (1)

• We have <u>a little</u> money to pay for things not covered by insurance or other benefits. (2)

• We have <u>some</u> money to pay for things not covered by insurance or other benefits. (3)

We have enough money to pay for things not covered by insurance or other benefits. (4)

20. Will there be any accessibility problems for the stroke survivor getting around in the house or using the toilet or shower (for example, the width of doorways, stairs, ramp access) in the home where he/she will be living?

O There will be <u>a lot</u> of accessibility problems for the stroke survivor in the home. (1)

O There will be <u>some</u> accessibility problems for the stroke survivor in the home. (2)

 \bigcirc There will be <u>a few</u> accessibility problems for the stroke survivor in the home. (3)

O There will <u>not</u> be any accessibility problems for the stroke survivor in the home. (4)

21. Will you need to make any changes to the home (e.g. ramp, widen doors) to make it accessible?

 \bigcirc <u>A lot</u> of changes need to be made to the home to make it accessible. (1)

Some changes need to be made to the home to make it accessible. (2)

 \bigcirc <u>A few</u> changes need to be made to the home to make it accessible. (3)

No changes need to be made to make the home accessible. (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/ This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN. For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

22. Is there enough money available to pay for the necessary changes to the home to make it accessible?

Not applicable-There are no changes necessary to make the home accessible. (4.1)*

• We do not have money to pay for the necessary changes to the home to make it accessible. (1)

• We have <u>a little</u> money to pay for the necessary changes to the home to make it accessible. (2)

• We have <u>some</u> money to pay for the necessary changes to the home to make it accessible. (3)

We have enough money to pay for the necessary changes to the home to make it accessible. (4)

23. Will the stroke survivor have accessible transportation (e.g. car that he/she can get in and out of, someone to drive, Paratransit, etc.) that he/she can use to go places (e.g. the doctor, grocery store)?

O I am not certain if the stroke survivor will have accessible transportation that he/she can use to go places. (1)

- I am <u>a little</u> certain that the stroke survivor will have accessible transportation that he/she can use to go places.
 (2)
- I am <u>somewhat</u> certain that the stroke survivor will have accessible transportation that he/she can use to go places. (3)

I am very certain that the stroke survivor will have accessible transportation that he/she can use to go places.
 (4)

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/ This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN. For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

24. Thinking over the past year, how much conflict have you had in your relationship with the stroke survivor?

O We have <u>substantial</u> conflict between us. (1)

• We have <u>some</u> conflict between us. (2)

O We have a little conflict between us. (3)

We do <u>not</u> have conflict between us. (4)

25. How mentally prepared are you to be a caregiver?

I am <u>not</u> mentally prepared to be a caregiver. (1)

I am <u>a little</u> mentally prepared to be a caregiver. (2)

O I am somewhat mentally prepared to be a caregiver. (3)

 \bigcirc I am very mentally prepared to be a caregiver. (4)

* Scores with "not applicable" are scored either 1.1 or 4.1. For research purposes, this allows the "not applicable ratings" to be distinguished from a 1 or a 4 rating for data analyses. For clinical purposes, a score of 1.1 = 1; a score of 4.1 = 4

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/ This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN. For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.

References

Publications:

- Camicia, M.E. Lutz, B.J., Joseph, J.G., Harvath, T.A., Drake, C.M., Theodore, B.R., & Kim, K.K. (2021) Psychometric properties of the preparedness assessment for the transition Home after stroke instrument. *Rehabilitation Nursing*.
- Camicia, M., Lutz, B.J., Harvath, T., & Joseph, J. (2021). Using the Preparedness Assessment for the Transition Home after Stroke instrument to identify stroke caregiver concerns pre-discharge: Uncertainty, anticipation, and cues to action. *Rehabilitation Nursing*, 46(1), 33-42. doi: 10.1097/rnj.00000000000267

Camicia, M., Lutz, B., Kim, K., Harvath, T., Drake, C., & Joseph, J. (2020). Development of an Instrument to Assess Stroke Caregivers' Readiness for the Transition Home. *Rehabilitation Nursing*, 45(5), 287-298. doi:10.1097/rnj.00000000000204

Lutz, B. J., Young, M. E., Creasy, K. R., Martz, C., Eisenbrandt, L., Brunny, J. N., & Cook, C. (2017). Improving Stroke Caregiver Readiness for Transition From Inpatient Rehabilitation to Home. *Gerontologist*, 57(5), 880-889. doi:10.1093/geront/gnw135. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5881730/pdf/gnw135.pdf

Presentations:

Camicia, M. (2020). Assessing caregivers across the care continuum. Paper presented at the American Heart Association International Stroke Conference, Los Angeles, CA.



ISC_Caregiving acros

Camicia, M., Lutz, B.J., & Theodore, B. (2019). The Preparedness Assessment for the Transition Home After Stroke (PATH-s) Predicts Important Domains of Health and Well-being Associated with Caregivers of Stroke Survivors. Poster Presented at the International Stroke Conference, Honolulu, HI.



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. For more information: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/ This work was funded by an RNF grant and is distributed by ARN. For more information: https://rehabnurses.org/pathtool.





Stroke is a Global health issue and one of the most common causes of disability around the world In the United States alone... 5th highest cause of mortality and top cause of disability ~795,000 people suffer from a stroke each year Transition from hospital to home MOST difficult part

Table of contents

(Center for Disease Control and Prevention, 2023b)

01 General Information

02 Life After Stroke

03 Resources







Common Physical Limitations

- Weakness/paralysis on one side of the body
- Fatigue
- Spasticity (stiff muscles)
- Seizures



(American Stroke Association, 2019)

















Home Modifications: Kitchen



Common Communication and Cognitive Limitations

- Ability to speak
- Trouble understanding certain things





Common Emotional and Personality changes

- Depression
- Anxiety
- Uncontrolled crying or laughing



(American Stroke Association, 2019)

Cognitive Behavioral Therapy: Mindfulness Meditation

https://mindfulnessinstituteforemergingadults.com/student-resources/free-guided-meditations/















Resources: Community			(
Name	Address	Contact	
Nevada Community Enrichment Program	6375 W Charleston Blvd 1200, Las Vegas, NV 89146	(702) 259-1903	
DRIVEN NeuroRecovery Center	701 E Bridger Ave Suite 150, Las Vegas, NV 89101	(702) 463-4874	
SilverSneakers	https://tools.silversneaker s.com/Eligibility/CheckElig ibility	(866) 584-7389	
RTC Paratransit & Accessibility	600 S. Grand Central Pkwy. Ste. 350 Las Vegas, NV 89106	(702) 228-4800	

Resources: Home Support			Č
Name	Address	Contact	
Visiting Angels	81180 N. Town Center Dr. Ste 100 Las Vegas, NV 89144	(702) 407-1100	
Assisting Hands Home Care	7469 W. Lake Mead Blvd. Ste 140 Las Vegas, NV 89128	(702) 919-0231	
Home Modifications – RAMP Nevada Senior Services	901 North Jones Boulevard Las Vegas, NV 89108	(702) 538-8743	

Resources: Local Stroke Support Groups		
Name	Address	Contact
Encompass Health Desert Canyon Stroke Support Group	9175 W. Oquendo Rd. Las Vegas, NV 89148	Anthony Griffith (702) 252-7342 anthony.griffith@encompasshealth.com
Valley Health Speciality Hospital Stroke Support Group	8656 W. Patrick Ln. Las Vegas, NV 89148	Katherine Fischer, OT (702) 468-1720 katie.fischer@uhsinc.com
MountainView Stroke Support Group	3150 N. Tenaya Way Suite 114 Las Vegas, NV 89128	Tanya Oetjen, RN (702) 962-9468 Tanya.Oetjen@hcahealthcare.com
Henderson Stroke Support Group	10301 Jeffreys St. Henderson, NV 89052	Laura McGinnis, OT/L (702) 939-9448 Laura.McGinnis@encompasshealth.com

Resources: Mental Well-Being

Name	Address	Contact
Las Vegas Neurology Center	2020 Wellness Way. Se 300 Las Vegas, NV 89106	(702) 432-2233
Neurology Center of Las Vegas	2480 Professional Ct. Las Vegas, NV 89128	Appointments: (702) 936-3309 General Questions: (702) 405-7100
Dr. Marilyn Strada PhD	8565 S. Eastern Ave Se 106 Las Vegas, NV 89123	(702) 635-6555 DrStrada@gmail.com

Resources: Phone & Online Support		
Name	Contact	
American Heart Association Stroke Family Warmline	6:30 a.m3 p.m. Monday-Friday 1-888-4-STROKE (1-888-478-7653)	
Nevada 211	2-1-1 or 1-866-535-5654	
American Heart Association Support Network	https://supportnetwork.heart.org/s/	

Thank

you

American Stroke Association. (n.d.). Stroke symptoms. American Heart Association. https://www.stroke.org/en/about-stroke/stroke-symptoms
American Stroke Association. (2019). Life after stroke. American Heart Association. https://www.stroke.org/en/about-stroke/stroke-symptoms
American Stroke Association. (2019). Life after stroke. American Heart Association.
https://www.stroke.org/-/media/Stroke-Files/Life-After-stroke/Life-After-Stroke-Guide_7819.pdf
American Heart Association. (2021). Tips for Stroke Survivors: Making Your Home Safe. [Video]. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XS3557HiGea4&t=1s
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023a). About stroke. https://www.cdc.gov/stroke/about.htm
Center for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023b). Stroke facts. https://www.cdc.gov/stroke/facts.htm
Center for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023c). Stroke signs and symptoms. https://www.cdc.gov/stroke/signs_symptoms.htm
HealthSketch. (2015). What is a Stroke?. [Video]. YouTube. https://www.cdc.gov/stroke/signs_symptoms.htm
HealthSketch. (2015). What is a Stroke? [Video]. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xB45wAPpOY
Stroke Foundation (n.d.). Diet after stroke I Putting on pants with elastic band. [Video]. YouTube. https://youtu.be/cWyphcZDKKs
Johns Hopkins Medicine. (2022b). Dressing after stroke I Putting on shirt. [Video]. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xB45wAPpOY
Stroke Foundation (n.d.). Diet after stroke. https://strokefoundation.org.au/media/Litcixg/diet-after-stroke-factsheet.pdf
United States Access Board. (2015). U.S. access board technical guide. https://www.access-board.gov/files/ada/guides/entrances.pdf
U.S. Department of Agriculture. (n.d.) My plate plan. https://www.maplate.gov/myplate-plan

Appendix D



M.A.R.C.I.E.

COMMUNITY RESOURCES

PRESENTATION

M.A.R.C.I.E.

Appendix E



INFORMED CONSENT

Department of Brain Health

TITLE OF PROJECT: EFFECTIVENESS OF AN OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY-FOCUSED

STROKE TRANSITIONAL CARE PROGRAM IN AN INPATIENT REHABILITATION

FACILITY

INVESTIGATOR(S): DANNIEL TAPAT

For questions or concerns about the program, you may contact Danniel Tapat at tapatd1@unlv.nevada.edu.

For questions regarding the rights of individuals, any complaints or comments regarding the manner in which the program is being trialed, contact the UNLV Office of Research Integrity – Human Subjects at 702-895-0020 or via email at IRB@unlv.edu.

PURPOSE OF THE PROJECT

You are invited to participate in a stroke transitional care program. The purpose of this program is to

assess the perceived readiness of individuals prior to implementing a transitional care program for

stroke patients and their caregivers before returning home.

PARTICIPANTS

You are being asked to participate in the program because you fit this criterion:

- Admitted due to experiencing a stroke.
- □ 18 years or older
- Description Patient/caregiver at Encompass Health Rehabilitation Hospital of Desert Canyon
- Proficient in English (read, speak, and understand)

PROCEDURES

If you volunteer to participate in this program, you will be asked to do the following:

- 1. Attend a one-hour stroke transitional program.
- 2. Complete an evaluation method before and after the program.

Page 1 of 2

TITLE OF PROJECT: EFFECTIVENESS OF AN OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY-FOCUSED STROKE TRANSITIONAL CARE PROGRAM IN AN INPATIENT REHABILITATION FACILITY

BENEFITS OF PARTICIPATION

There may be direct benefits to you as a participant in this program. However, we hope to learn if a stroke transitional care program will increase perceived readiness to return home.

RISKS OF PARTICIPATION

There are risks involved in all programs. This program may include only minimal risks. You may become uncomfortable when answering some questions.

COST /COMPENSATION

There may not be financial cost to you to participate in this program. The program will take 60 minutes of your time. You will not be compensated for your time.

CONFIDENTIALITY

All information gathered in this program will be kept as confidential as possible. No reference will be made in written or oral materials that could link you to this project.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

Your participation in this program is voluntary. You may refuse to participate in this program or in any part of this project. You may withdraw at any time without prejudice to your relations with UNLV. You are encouraged to ask questions about this program at the beginning or any time during the program.

PARTICIPANT CONSENT:

I have read the above information and agree to participate in this program. I have been able to ask questions about the project. I am at least 18 years of age. A copy of this form has been given to me.

Signature of Participant

Date

Participant Name (Please Print)

Page 2 of 2

References

- American Heart Association. (2024). *Types of stroke and treatment*. American Stroke Association. https://www.stroke.org/en/about-stroke/types-of-stroke
- American Occupational Therapy Association. (n.d.). *About AOTA Mission and vision*. https://www.aota.org/about/mission-vision
- American Occupational Therapy Foundation. (n.d.). *About AOTF*. https://www.aotf.org/About-AOTF/About-AOTF
- AOTA 2020 occupational therapy code of ethics. (2020). *The American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 74(Supplement_3). https://doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2020.74s3006
- AOTA's Centennial Vision and Executive Summary. (2007). *The American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, *61*(6), 613-614. https://doi.org/10.5014/ajot.61.6.613
- Avci, Y. D. & Gozum, S. (2021). Assessment of the transitional care model-based Tempest program by caregivers of stroke patients. *Home Healthcare Now*, 39(4), 215–219. https://doi.org/10.1097/nhh.0000000000000981
- Camicia, M., Lutz, B. J., Joseph, J. G., Harvath, T. A., Drake, C. M., Theodore, B. R., & Kim, K.
 K. (2021). Psychometric Properties of the preparedness assessment for the transition home after stroke instrument. *Rehabilitation Nursing*, 46(2), 113–121.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/rnj.000000000000310
- Camicia, M., Lutz, B. J., & Theodore, B. R. (2022). The Preparedness Assessment for the transition home after stroke predicts key domains of caregiver health. *Topics in Stroke Rehabilitation*, 30(4), 384–392. https://doi.org/10.1080/10749357.2022.2038835
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2023). Stroke facts. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/stroke/facts.htm#print

- Chen, L., Xiao, L. D., & De Bellis, A. (2015). First-time stroke survivors and caregivers' perceptions of being engaged in rehabilitation. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72(1), 73–84. https://doi.org/10.1111/jan.12819
- Chen, L., Xiao, L. D., Chamberlain, D., & Newman, P. (2021). Enablers and barriers in hospitalto-home transitional care for stroke survivors and caregivers: A systematic review.
 Journal of Clinical Nursing, 30(19–20), 2786–2807. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.15807
- Chen, X., Tachaudomdach, C., & Khampolsiri, T. (2022). Factors Related to Readiness for Hospital Discharge Among Stroke Patients in Sichuan Province, the People's Republic of China. *Nursing Journal CMU*, 49(4), 15–28. https://he02.tcithaijo.org/index.php/cmunursing/article/view/260384
- Deng, A., Yang, S., & Xiong, R. (2020). Effects of an integrated transitional care program for stroke survivors living in a rural community: A randomized controlled trial. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, 34(4), 524–532. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269215520905041
- Duncan, P. W., Bushnell, C. D., Jones, S. B., Psioda, M. A., Gesell, S. B., D'Agostino, R. B.,
 Sissine, M. E., Coleman, S. W., Johnson, A. M., Barton-Percival, B. F., Prvu-Bettger, J.,
 Calhoun, A. G., Cummings, D. M., Freburger, J. K., Halladay, J. R., Kucharska-Newton,
 A. M., Lundy-Lamm, G., Lutz, B. J., Mettam, L. H., & Rosamond, W. D. (2020).
 Randomized pragmatic trial of stroke transitional care. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Quality and Outcomes*, 13(6). https://doi.org/10.1161/circoutcomes.119.006285
- García-Pérez, P., Rodríguez-Martínez, M., Lara, J. P., & Cruz-Cosme, C. (2021). Early occupational therapy intervention in the hospital discharge after stroke. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *18*(24), 12877. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph182412877

- Hall, J. F., Crocker, T. F., Clarke, D. J., & Forster, A. (2019). Supporting carers of stroke survivors to reduce carer burden: Development of the preparing is caring intervention using intervention mapping. BMC Public Health, 19(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-7615-2
- Kaya, S., Sain Guven, G., Teleş, M., Korku, C., Aydan, S., Kar, A., Kartal, N., Koca, G. Ş., & Yıldız, A. (2017). Validity and reliability of the Turkish version of the readiness for hospital discharge scale/short form. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 26(3), 295–301. https://doi.org/10.1111/jonm.12547
- Law, M., Cooper, B., Strong, S., Stewart, D., Rigby, P., & Letts, L. (1996). The personenvironment-occupation model: A transactive approach to occupational performance. *Canadian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 63(1), 9–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/000841749606300103
- Laws, L., Ritter, L., Loescher, L., & McEwen, M. (2021). Stroke-specific refinements to Naylor's transitional care model to address the storm of uncertainty and unmet survivor and caregiver needs. *Journal of Neuroscience Nursing*, 54(1), 23–29. https://doi.org/10.1097/jnn.000000000000629
- Lin, S., Xiao, L. D., Chamberlain, D., Ullah, S., Wang, Y., Shen, Y., Chen, Z., & Wu, M. (2022). Nurse-led health coaching programme to Improve Hospital-to-home transitional care for stroke survivors: A randomised controlled trial. *Patient Education and Counseling*, *105*(4), 917–925. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2021.07.020
- Lutz, B. J., Young, M. E., Creasy, K. R., Martz, C., Eisenbrandt, L., Brunny, J. N., & Cook, C. (2016). Improving stroke caregiver readiness for transition from inpatient rehabilitation to home. *The Gerontologist*. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnw135

- Murrell, J. E., Pisegna, J. L., & Juckett, L. A. (2021). Implementation strategies and outcomes for occupational therapy in adult stroke rehabilitation: A scoping review. *Implementation Science*, *16*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13012-021-01178-0
- Occupational therapy practice framework: Domain and process—Fourth edition. (2020). *The American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 74(Supplement_2). https://doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2020.74s2001
- Puhr, M. I., & Thompson, H. J. (2015). The use of transitional care models in patients with stroke. *Journal of Neuroscience Nursing*, 47(4), 223–234. https://doi.org/10.1097/jnn.000000000000143
- Sit, J. W., Chair, S. Y., Choi, K., Chan, C. W., Lee, D. T., Chan, A. W., Cheung, J. L., Tang, S. W., Chan, P. S., & Taylor-Piliae, R. E. (2016). Do empowered stroke patients perform better at self-management and functional recovery after a stroke? A randomized controlled trial. *Clinical Interventions in Aging, Volume 11*, 1441–1450. https://doi.org/10.2147/cia.s109560
- Mezirow, J. (1997). Transformative learning: Theory to practice. *New Directions for Adult and Continuing Education*, *1997*(74), 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1002/ace.7401
- Wong, F. K., & Yeung, S. M. (2014). Effects of a 4-week Transitional Care Programme for discharged stroke survivors in Hong Kong: A randomised controlled trial. *Health & Social Care in the Community*, 23(6), 619–631. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12177

Curriculum Vitae

Danniel Tapat

danniel.tapat@gmail.com

Education University of Nevada, Las Vegas Occupational Therapy Doctorate Capstone Title: Effectiveness of a Stroke Transitional Care Program at an Inpatien Rehabilitation Facility	2021-2024 1t
California State University, East Bay B.S. in Kinesiology with focus in Therapeutic studies Minor in Biological Science	2015
Related Work Experience Fyzical Therapy and Balance Centers D. Keith Kleven Institute of Physical Therapy Rehabilitation	2018 – 2021 2017 – 2018
Related Fieldwork Experience Level IE – Sam Schmidt Foundation/ DRIVEN NeuroRecovery Center Level IIB – Piller Child Development Level ID – Cornerstone Christian Academy and Tykes Preschool Level ID – Speakeasy Therapy Services - North Las Vegas Level IC – Cornerstone Christian Academy and Tykes Preschool Level IIA – Encompass Health of Desert Canyon Level IB – Encompass Health of Las Vegas Level IA – The Garden Foundation	2023 2023 2023 2023 2022 2022 2022 2022
Professional Affiliations American Occupational Therapy Association Student Occupational Therapy Association Coalition of Occupational Therapy Advocates for Diversity Alpha Phi Fraternity	2021 – Present 2021 – 2024 2023 – Present 2012 – Present
Scholarships Occupational Therapy Doctorate General Program Scholarship Occupational Therapy Doctorate Out of Area Fieldwork Assistance Scholarship	2023 2023

Occupational Therapy Doctorate Out of Afea Fieldwork Assistance S Occupational Therapy Doctorate Capstone Support Scholarship

2024